### **GAME-BASED LEARNING APPROACH FOR LEARNING**

BY

TAN HUEI LIE

### A REPORT

### SUBMITTED TO

Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

In partial fulfilment of the requirements

For the degree of

BACHELOR OF COMPUTER SCIENCE (HONS)

Faculty of Information and Communication Technology (Kampar Campus)

APRIL 2019

Fitle:	GAME-BASED LE	ARNING APPROACH FOR LEARNING
	Academic S	ession: <u>May 2019</u>
I	TAN	HUEI LIE
	(CAPIT	TAL LETTER)
Universiti 7 1. The diss 2. The Lib	I allow this Final Year Projec Funku Abdul Rahman Library sertation is a property of the I grary is allowed to make copic	ct Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes.
Universiti 7 1. The diss 2. The Lib	I allow this Final Year Projec Funku Abdul Rahman Library sertation is a property of the I grary is allowed to make copie	ct Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by,
Universiti 7 1. The diss 2. The Lib	I allow this Final Year Projec Funku Abdul Rahman Library sertation is a property of the I grary is allowed to make copic	ct Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by,
Universiti T 1. The diss 2. The Lib (Author's sig	I allow this Final Year Project Funku Abdul Rahman Library sertation is a property of the I grary is allowed to make copic mature)	ct Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by, (Supervisor's signature)
Universiti T 1. The diss 2. The Lib (Author's sig	I allow this Final Year Projec Funku Abdul Rahman Library sertation is a property of the I orary is allowed to make copic mature)	et Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by, 
Universiti T 1. The dise 2. The Lib (Author's sig Address: 9, Jalan Seri '	I allow this Final Year Project         Funku Abdul Rahman Library         sertation is a property of the I         orary is allowed to make copic	et Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by, 
Universiti T 1. The diss 2. The Lib (Author's sig Address: 9. Jalan Seri T Bandar Seri H	I allow this Final Year Project         Funku Abdul Rahman Library         sertation is a property of the I         orary is allowed to make copic	et Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by, 
Universiti T 1. The diss 2. The Lib (Author's sig Address: 9. Jalan Seri I <u>Bandar Seri H</u> 31350, Ipoh,	I allow this Final Year Project         Funku Abdul Rahman Library         sertation is a property of the I         orary is allowed to make copic	et Report to be kept in y subject to the regulations as follows: Library. es of this dissertation for academic purposes. Verified by, (Supervisor's signature) Supervisor's name

# GAME-BASED LEARNING APPROACH FOR LEARNING BY

### TAN HUEI LIE

### A REPORT

### SUBMITTED TO

### Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

## In partial fulfilment of the requirements

For the degree of

BACHELOR OF COMPUTER SCIENCE (HONS)

Faculty of Information and Communication Technology (Kampar Campus)

### APRIL 2019

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

# **DECLARATION OF ORIGINALITY**

I declare that this report entitled "GAME-BASED LEARNING APPROACH FOR LEARNING" is my own work except as cited in the references. The report has not been accepted for any degree and is not being submitted concurrently in candidature for any degree or other award.

Signature	:	
-----------	---	--

Name : <u>TAN HUEI LIE</u>

Date : <u>7 April 2019</u>

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my very great appreciation to my supervisor, Mr. Lim Ean Heng for his valuable and constructive suggestions during the planning and development of this project. His willingness to give his time so generously has been very much appreciated.

Besides, I would also like to express my appreciation to my family for the unconditional support and encouragement throughout the whole journey. Lastly, I would also like to thank my friends for giving me support and useful suggestion to further enhance my project.

## ABSTRACT

Game-based learning indicates the idea of using video games as education tools. The main purpose of this project is to deliver a game on mobile platform with the idea of game-based learning concept. Several problems and flaws from existing education system and game are analyzed in order to overcome them in this project. For example, traditional teaching method consists of shortcoming which requires much effort from the teacher to deliver the knowledge to the students by using instructions and guidance. At the same time, students have to stay focus in order to remember those instructions from teacher. Furthermore, the existing education games have repetition contents and limited choice of difficulty option. The player may lose their motivation if the game is too easy and get bored or too hard and get frustrating after trying the game. If either situations happen, it is just a matter of time for the player to give up the game eventually. These issues will be taken into consideration during the development of the game as some important features of the game. Android Studio with the involvement of LibGDX will be used as the programming tools to build the game. Eventually, the game developed will be playable on mobile device with Android platform. Lastly, in order to validate the functional and non-functional requirements of this project, black box testing will be conducted on the application to ensure minimum amount of defects in the system. This project has proposed in hope of the games can offer an enjoyable and unforgettable experience and most importantly, granting the possibility for the advancement of learning.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

TITLE	i
DECLARATION OF ORIGINALITY	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	v
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF TABLES	ix
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Project Background	1
1.2 Problem Statement and Motivation	3
1.3 Impact, Significance and Contribution	5
1.4 Project Scope	7
1.5 Project Objectives	8
1.6 Motivation	9
Chapter 2: Literature Review	10
2.1 Literature Review	10
2.1.1 Definition of Game-based learning	10
2.1.2 Advantages of Game-based learning	10
2.1.3 Disadvantages of Game-based learning	11
2.2 Existing Systems' Review	12
2.2.1 Kindergarten Kids Learning: Fun Educational Games	12
2.2.2 Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Colour	14
2.2.3 Kids: All in One	16
2.2.4 Toddler Learning Games - Little Kids Games	17
2.3 Strength and weakness of existing system	19
2.4 Comparison between Applications using game-based learning	21
Chapter 3: System Design	22
3.1 Top-Down System Diagram	22
3.2 Use Case Diagram	23
3.3 Activity Diagram	24
3.4 Class Diagram	29
3.5 Storyboard	37
3.6 Implementation Issues and Challenges	45
3.7 Timeline	46
Chapter 4: System Methodology and Requirements	48
4.1 Methodology	48

4.2 Tools and Technology involved	50
4.3 User Requirements	53
Chapter 5: System Implementation and Testing	55
5.1 Game Scenes Concept and Description	55
5.2 Data Storing Technique	57
5.3 User Interface Design - Game Prototypes	59
5.4 Black-box Testing	65
5.5 User Acceptance Testing	68
Chapter 6: Conclusion	77
6.1 Discussion and Conclusion	77
6.2 Future Enhancements	77
References	79
Appendix A - Game Preparation and Performance Test	A-1
Appendix B - ARCS Model Questionnaire	B-1

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure No. Title	Page
Figure 1.1: The principles and mechanism of game-based learning	2
Figure 1.2: Researches on gaming elements and gameplay impact and outcomes	5
Figure 2.1: Kindergarten Kids Learning: Fun Educational Games	12
Figure 2.2: Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Colour	14
Figure 2.3: Kids: All in One	16
Figure 2.4: Toddler Learning Games - Little Kids Games	17
Figure 3.1: Top-down System Design	22
Figure 3.2: Use Case Diagram	23
Figure 3.3: Game System Activity Diagram	24
Figure 3.4: Start Game Module	26
Figure 3.5: Collection Module	27
Figure 3.6: Option Module	28
Figure 3.7: Main Activities Class Diagram	29
Figure 3.8: Screens Class Diagram	30
Figure 3.9: Views Class Diagram	31
Figure 3.10: Text Resources, Sound Manager and State Class Diagram	33
Figure 3.11: Layouts Class Diagram	34
Figure 3.12: Models Class Diagram	35
Figure 3.13: Splash Screen	37
Figure 3.14: Main Menu	38
Figure 3.15: Option	39
Figure 3.16: Collection	40
Figure 3.17: Select Level	41
Figure 3.18: Start Game Message	42
Figure 3.19: Game Scene	43
Figure 3.20: End Game Message	44
Figure 3.21: Timeline of FYP1	46
Figure 3.22: Gantt chart of FYP1	46
Figure 3.23: Timeline of FYP2	47
Figure 3.24: Gantt chart of FYP2	47
Figure 4.1: Prototyping Model	48
	vii

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

Figure 4.2: Development Flow Diagram	49
Figure 4.3: Global market share held by leading smartphone OS (Sales of end	user)
from 2009 to 2018	50
Figure 5.1: Partial Code from GameModelFactory class	55
Figure 5.2: Partial Code from GameModel class	56
Figure 5.3: Partial Code from Game Screen	56
Figure 5.4: Shared Preferences – fruit-game-preferences.xml	57
Figure 5.5: Codes to implement storage of Shared Preferences	57
Figure 5.6: JSON data - gamestate.json	57
Figure 5.7: Codes to implement storage of JSON data	58
Figure 5.8: Splash Screen Interface	59
Figure 5.9: Main Menu Interface	59
Figure 5.10: Level Selection Interface	60
Figure 5.11: Start Game Message Interface	60
Figure 5.12: Gameplay Interface	61
Figure 5.13: End Game Message 1 Interface	61
Figure 5.14: End Game Message 2 Interface	62
Figure 5.15: Collection 1 Interface	62
Figure 5.16: Collection 2 Interface	63
Figure 5.17: Option Interface	63
Figure 5.18: How To Play Interface	64
Figure 5.19: Experiment design for comparing the Game-based learning and the	
Traditional classroom-based learning	68
Figure 5.20: The Four Factors in the ARCS Model	70
Figure 5.21: ANOVA results in Dimension A (Attention)	72
Figure 5.22: ANOVA results in Dimension R (Relevance)	73
Figure 5.23: ANOVA results in Dimension C (Confidence)	74
Figure 5.24: ANOVA results in Dimension S (Satisfaction)	75

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

# LIST OF TABLES

Table No.   Title	Page
Table 2.1: Strength and weakness of existing system	20
Table 2.2: Comparison between Applications	21
Table 3.1: Splash Screen	37
Table 3.2: Main Menu	38
Table 3.3: Option	39
Table 3.4: Collection	40
Table 3.5: Select Level	41
Table 3.6: Start Game Message	42
Table 3.7: Game Scene	43
Table 3.8: End Game Message	44
Table 4.1: Software used table	52
Table 4.2: Mobile Device Requirements	52
Table 4.3: Personal Computer Requirements	52
Table 5.1: Testing on starting application	65
Table 5.2: Testing on Main Menu	65
Table 5.3: Testing on Level Selection	66
Table 5.4: Testing on Gameplay	66
Table 5.5: Testing on Collection	67
Table 5.6: Testing on Option	67
Table 5.7: Testing on How To Play	67
Table 5.8: The results for the learning achievement of different learning	ng method 69
Table 5.9: Survey Questions	71
Table 5.10: Cronbach's alpha of questionnaire	72

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

## **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

## **1.1 Project Background**

In the past decade, many researches regarding educational computer games have been conducted. Interactive education and motivation in learning are brought by the combination of games with educational objectives. Kids learn teamwork and strategic thinking when playing games just like they learn to talk by listen to sounds. It has been found that students were more active while learning throughout the practice of the game-based learning approach. The adoption of game-based learning has resulted a traditional teacher-centred learning environment change to a student-centred environment (Sung & Hwang, 2012).

Although video games are usually thought as a pure entertainment, it is essential to realize that they are remarkably capable as learning tools as well. The role of video games in learning and teaching is a source of debate among many educators, analysts, researchers and in press. They have been arguing and talking about the impacts and the possibilities of video games for a long time owing to the rapid advancement of multimedia technologies. In the 21<sup>st</sup> Century, video games can be a new approached to education and targets to identify rewarding learning experiences that will encourage and challenge all young individuals, preparing them with necessary skills and attitudes for life, learning and work.

'Game-based learning' typically refers to the use of video games to enhance learning and teaching. In spite of the fact that it is a generally set up idea, it is difficult to characterize absolutely. While 'Gamification' is a much more current concept than Game-based learning. It is approximately utilizing 'elements' derives from video-game design, and then deployed in an assortment of settings instead of just using individual video games. Game-based learning may or may not include 'educational' video games (those with exact focus on improving and learning attainment) rather than 'leisure-use' video games (Perrotta et al., 2013).



# Figure 1.1: The principles and mechanism of game-based learning (Perrotta et al., 2013)

Incorporating game-based learning has become plenty effortless with new applications and technologies being developed (Pho & Dinscore, 2015). Rich virtual worlds have making games to be powerful contexts for learning. Learning no longer means confronting words and symbols separated from the things those words and symbols are about in the first place in the game worlds. In virtual worlds, people can experience the concrete realities that words and symbols describe. Through such experiences, across multiple contexts, people can understand complex concepts without losing the connection between abstract ideas and the authentic problems that can be used to solve (Admiraal et al., 2012).

Games are used as a form of play and for fun. Games have undoubtedly contributed to informal and formal learning. Trybus (2015) proposed that game-based learning indicates to the borrowing of some principles in gaming and connecting them to real-life settings to engage players. For example, playing multiplayer games can be an important components of players' social development and social life. The motivational psychology involved in game-based learning helps students to approach with learning activities in a cheerful and vital way (Pho & Dinscore, 2015).

### **1.2 Problem Statement and Motivation**

### Lack of interactivity in traditional classroom-based learning

Cheng & Su (2012) has proposed that attention of youths are not attracted by the unilateral learning and traditional teaching due to the accessibility of network and interactivity. The trend of learning and education has developed by e-learning because of extra time and greater flexibility in location wise. According to Meluso et al. (2012), game-based learning has enhanced fifth graders' knowledge and self-efficacy in learning science. 32 empirical studies stated traditional classroom instruction was less effective on learners' academic knowledge gains and intellectual skill development as compared to interactive games. Similarly, studies found that elementary and middle school students showed improvement in a variety of studies and in a diversity of content range on the learning of science through digital games. According to Perrotta et al. (2013), a group of students have expressed that they enjoyed the elements of the game which contained adventure, exploration that changes their mood and challenge that were entertaining. In conclude, game is often more enjoyable and interesting.

### • Loss of motivation in game with inadequate difficulty

Motivation is an important component in both teaching and learning process. According to Hull et al. (2013), player will start to lost interest in the game if the challenges of the game stay at the same level throughout. According to Ke and Abras (2013), the students will unwilling to continue the game once they realized the game is impossible to win because challenge no longer act as a motivation but a deterrent. Studies have investigated the effectiveness of using game-based learning to help upon students' self-efficacy in multiple subject areas and have determined that playing education-related games help to improve students' self-efficacy (Meluso et al., 2012). Eseryel proposed that when people achieve their objective, self-efficacy can be increased. However, learners are possible to lose self-efficacy as they struggle in the game for too much (Eseryel et al., 2014). A proper gameplay difficulty and interesting game design are essential factors in the development of the game to keep the engagement of players.

### • Lack of progress tracking in user's learning progression

As students' practice, a game can track their performance, providing them with useful feedback and teachers with information for assessment. Some of the games do not give players immediate feedback on the effects of their actions, in this case, players cannot see how they are doing and decide on what to do next. Students are not able to know where they have gone off track, try corrections, and see results while they engage deeply in the problem. According to Tan et al. (2013), students will be motivated to complete more tasks if there is reward systems in the game because this will increase their satisfaction levels while they are playing the game.

## **1.3 Impact, Significance and Contribution**

According to Mosavit and Nezarat (2012), games with game-based learning can improve user's second language skills such as vocabulary, pronunciation and listening. Furthermore, mobile devices provide an ideal platform for learning since they are common, affordable, and wireless.

Gaming elements and gameplay impacts and outcomes							
		Gameplay engag	impact on ement	Learning and motivational outcomes			
Elements of engagement		Emotional engagement	Cognitive engagement	Positive	Negative	Papers	
Mu	timedia elements: Attract	ive gaming fea	tures for atten	tion to gan	neplay and l	earning	
1.	Visuals	X (3)	X (2)	X (3)	X (3)	7	
3.	Text	X (2)	X (2)	_	X (3)	3	
2.	Video	X (1)	_	_	X (1)	1	
4.	Audio	X (1)	X (1)	X (2)		2	
Fun	elements: Playful gaming	g features for e	njoyable game	play and lo	earning		
5.	Virtual characters/ environments	X (12)	X (9)	X (12)	X (2)	21	
6.	Challenges	X (7)	X (12)	X (10)	X (4)	11	
7	Control/choices	X (7)	X (2)	X (7)	X (2)	9	
8	Narrative/storyline	X (7)	X (3)	X (5)	X (3)	9	
Inte le	ractive elements: Gaming arning	features for pa	articipation and	l involven	ent in game	play and	
9.	Role-play	X (6)	X (4)	X (7)	X (2)	13	
10	Obstacles	X (1)	X (2)	X (2)		6	
11.	Quests	X (3)	X (2)	X (3)	X (1)	7	
12.	Problems/scenarios		X(1)	X(1)	_	4	
13.	Mini-games (educational/ noneducational)	X (1)	X (3)	X (1)	X (3)	4	
Motivational elements: Supportive gaming features for meaningful gameplay and learning							
14.	Scaffolding	X (13)	X (12)	X (15)	X (9)	17	
15.	Rewards	X (7)	_	X (6)	X (1)	14	
16.	Built-in learning tools	X (9)	X (7)	X (11)	X (5)	12	
17.	Offline help tools		X (2)	X (2)		1	

# Figure 1.2: Researches on gaming elements and gameplay impact and outcomes (Jabbar and Felicia, 2015)

To determine the gaming elements have been used in this project that affects user's commitment and learning in gameplay, table above shows the elements identified in the game studied and their effect on both emotional and cognitive engagement and also how these connect to learning and motivational outcomes. Among the multimedia elements, visual elements including graphics and animations are most commonly adopted in game-based learning for content presentation and feedback (Jabbar and Felicia, 2015). Children are not favour long, text-rich context, due to they might have reading difficulties and different language background. According to Admiraal et al. (2012), video clips were not efficient in learning outcomes because children paid minor

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

attention to videos, sound of narratives and embedded text messages in the video. On the other hand, audio helps in language learning and strengthening reading by linking sounds and pictures.

In fun elements, 12 papers among 21 papers have featured that the use of virtual characters and environments within a game give positive result in learning and motivational outcomes. Children are motivated and desired to play more as they felt immersed in the game. Furthermore, children were more curious and engaged about the game's content while playing games that included challenges. There are 7 papers out of 9 papers implied that control and choices are useful in learning and motivational outcomes. Mobile devices' touchscreens allow more interaction opportunities while playing games because they can easily manipulate objects through the phone screen. The use of narratives can aid children to figure out the situation described in game and encourage children to explore and complete more tasks in game. However, some papers have discovered that some children did not understand the introduction part of the narratives and no compelling differences in terms of learning and motivational outcomes since they did not take the storyline as part of the gameplay.

Since most of the elements does have both positive and negative result in bringing learning and motivational outcomes to children, only partial of the elements are chose to be included in this project. Since including all the elements do not implies bringing to the best results, some of the elements will be excluded or to be used in future enhancement in this project.

## **1.4 Project Scope**

The scope of this project consist of developing a game which brings excitement and enjoyment to players and at the same time also help them in education and learning in mobile platform. By using mobile as platform of the game, most of the people are able to access to the game since almost everyone will at least own a personal phone in this era. Gaming elements mentioned in Chapter 1.3 such as visuals, text, audio, visual characters, challenges, control or choices will be included in the gameplay. The game is targeting to develop a proper level of gameplay difficulty of game which is suitable for kids to play. Children will be advanced to more challenging level if they able to complete the easier level. There are total of 3 levels with 3 kind of difficulties are included in the game. Specific requirement are included in every stage of the game to teach the user about different seasons of fruits. If the user has passed a stage with required score, the collection of the stage will be unlocked and by clicking the fruits in the collection module, the pronunciation of the fruits can be listened by the user. Total of 9 stages with different seasons and categories of fruit are included in the gameplay. Each stage has 4 types of fruits for children to differentiate while playing. Lastly, the user are able to choose different control of gaming style in option, which are either tilting the phone or touching the phone surface to control the character in the game.

# **1.5 Project Objectives**

The objectives of this project is to solve the existing problems in current teaching method in both game and traditional teaching which have been stated in the problem statement.

• To compensate the lack of interactivity in traditional teaching method through game-based learning.

A game with graphics and sound effects will be developed. The game will include some learning material which let the user to learning while playing. For example, including some graphics of fruit and rules to follow which helping the players to distinguish different type of fruit. With the aids of animation, the learning progress will become enjoyable and interactive.

• To develop a game with appropriate level of gameplay difficulty to prevent the loss of motivation while learning.

A game with appropriate difficulty will be developed. Since the targeting user will be preschool children, simple language and minor amount of rules are required throughout the gameplay in order for the players to understand the way to play game. The gameplay will neither be too easy nor too difficult to keep the proper level of challenge in the game and to prevent them stuck in the same level for a long time.

## • To develop a collection module to track learner activity in the game.

A module called Collection will be developed. In this module, user can track the level progression they have completed. If user have not complete a particular stage, the icon of the fruits of the stage will be locked. This provide students with feedback on their success or failure in meeting objectives, to enable them to make changes to improve results.

## **1.6 Motivation**

This project was split on the extent to which explaining game-based learning concept by proving video games can bring fun and make users to learn things at the same time, as most of the studies constantly stated that video games can effect positively on knowledge acquisition and problem-solving skills. For instance, video games can affect young-aged in motivation and engagement to achieve positive results in their education. Furthermore, this project will provide a simple and easy game with game-based learning concept for the target users.

## **CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW**

### 2.1 Literature Review

### 2.1.1 Definition of Game-based learning

From amusement and enjoyment, to learning experience and educational system, games are necessary and beneficial. Game-based learning is often mixed up with gamification. One of the major differences between game-based learning and gamification is game-based learning includes combining the learning content with the game story and rules unlike gamification using game elements to keep the students active and engage in (Furdu, Tomozei & Kose, 2017). Game-based learning is an approach of using video games to educate the players a particular of skills for example cognitive skills, or guide them to accomplish particular learning outcomes (Shan, 2015). There are educational games which are game as play and didactic games which are game as specific function of educational learning (Cojocariu & Boghian, 2014).

### 2.1.2 Advantages of Game-based learning

Some ideas which are complicated and hard to be taught within an ordinary framework because of the lack of simplicity and instructions. Games provide digital models and stimulations which promote easier explanations for theory that are complicated. Animations in game make message easier to be transmit and to be understand (Shan, 2015). Besides, game-based learning provides experimental learning that gives reliable learning experience. Students can learn from a comprehensive learning experience while taking part in game stimulations. Another advantages of game-based learning is it help students to involve in the active learning process. Game comprises an adequate tool to motivate students and engaging them in learning (Cojocariu & Boghian, 2014). Other than active learning, game-based learning sets up a learning environment where students can learn at their own pace while learning fundamental knowledge before proceeding to harder concepts. Unlike traditional classroom teaching method, some students with poor understanding are not able to catch up the other students since all the students need to work through tasks with same difficulty together. Games with game-based learning concept support knowledge from basic to complex, therefore students are allowed to complete each of the tasks progressively.

#### Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

## 2.1.3 Disadvantages of Game-based learning

One of the disadvantages of including excessive game-based learning are having the risk of progressively eradicate classroom interaction, causing addiction towards games, reducing social and communication skills due to most of the knowledge has already presented on the phone or computer screen during the teaching-learning process (Cojocariu & Boghian, 2014). Furthermore, it is hard for teachers to estimate the time duration for students to finish their tasks in game. Failure to do so will resulted discouragement and low self-confident specifically for students who are not able to finish the levels of the game in the given amount of time given by the teachers. At the same time, students will possibly learn different things throughout the game since everyone has different decision-making while playing the game. According to Parisod (2014), learning disability, weak school performance and some negative health disorders are correlated with enormous amount of screen time. Children who are addicted the game may exceed the recommended duration of gameplay and increase their physical inactivity at the same time.

## 2.2 Existing Systems' Review

## 2.2.1 Kindergarten Kids Learning: Fun Educational Games

Kindergarten Kids Learning: Fun Educational Games is a learning based mobile game application that focus on educational purpose. The main targeted audiences are the toddlers and preschool children. The game consists of a sets of educative fun and interactive games for the kids to allow them to get in touch with the subjects such as alphabet, numbers, shapes, rhymes, counting, tracing, colouring, interactive charts, and body parts (vegetable/fruit/sports/profession/stars/animals). The game is very suitable for the age of 2-6 as the targeted user might be preparing to enter kindergarten as kinaesthetic learners. The gameplay is simple, once the application has started and successfully loaded into the main menu. The main menu shows all the available game modes at a glance. The user can select their preference game mode and category to begin the game based learning experience. All the game modes are sorted accordingly relative to the category. Tapping into a game mode will bring the user into the specific game. The user can press the return button to return to the main menu after interact with the game mode. Certain game mode will allow the user to score points during the play time while some of the game is purely teaching and educating about the subject.





**Strengths:** The amount of game modes provided in this application is excellent. It has a large variety of game play to allow the user to choose from. The operation of the game is simple, the user just have to use their finger to navigate around the game during the gameplay. The graphical user interface is very attractive and colourful for young kids. The ability to learn the specific subject with interactive fun quizzes to test out the user knowledge and skills. The user can freely practice and revise the gameplay whenever 12

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

they feel like it. The user can hand on to learn and write and trace ABC and numbers with the ability to do alphabet tracing for English, Spanish, Hindi, and numbers. Aside from educational learning, the game futures multiples interactive game mode to allow the user to do puzzle building, drawing, colouring, intensive arcade game, simple math, learn about rhymes and poems. Furthermore, this mobile application is good for compact learning because there are many topics to be interact with. The preschooler can easily get in touch with the topic that they are going to face in the kindergarten and getting prepare for it.

Weaknesses: The user interface is very confusing at the first place. Despite there are multiple game modes and category, all the game are scattering around the places. There are no detailed instruction on each game mode and the lack of guidance will cause confusion for the user. After loading into the game, the user will have to figure out the action required to complete the game mode or the proper way to interact with the game. Despite the games are sorted according to their category, but the gameplay is very confusing in terms of educational learning and educational interactive gaming. The user will not be able to identify which game mode is just for learning or for interactive gameplay. The user will have trouble selecting the suitable game mode based on merely figure shown in the main menu. The lack of proper interface guidance will result in user abandoning the game due to unable to operate the application correctly according to the game play. Furthermore, some of the games are irrelevant and repetitive to the user. The user might feel annoyed to repeat the same action or to go through a game mode without a good purpose.

## 2.2.2 Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Colour

Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Colour is a mobile application that focus on providing a simple yet functional educational environment for the preschool and kindergarten kids. Through this application, the user can gain access up to 10 educational categories of preschool learning. The 10 educational categories are colours, numbers, letters (alphabet -ABC), shapes, animals, fruits, vegetables and vehicles. This application does not require internet connection after downloading is completed so that the user can use it at anywhere and anytime. The main goal of the application is to allow the user to learn as much educational category as possible. The operation of the application is very simple, the user just have to select a specific categories in the application and it will navigate to the category content. Inside the respective category content, the user can interact with the application by pressing the sound button in the page. Then, a caressing natural English voice will help the user to learn how to say each letters of the words. Furthermore, some of the category consist of a random shuffle feature that helps to ensure the user really learn the objects instead of just memorizing the order in all categories. The user can press the back button to navigate back to the main menu for more selections. Overall, it is an attractive, lovely, and colourful designs and pictures for kid's education.



Figure 2.2: Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Colour

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

**Strengths:** Good selection of educational categories that are highly recommended for young user. The user interface is very clean and simple which allows the user to navigate easily throughout the application well. All the categories are very well organized to allow the user to pick up and learn easily. It is like a dictionary but with more interesting features. The voice is accurate to help the user to understand the pronunciation of each category.

**Weaknesses:** No detailed instruction available to guide the user. The user may not be able to understand the function of the application at first. Despite the good content, the application lack of interactive content to stimulate the user. The graphical aspect of the application is not good enough and some of the objects in the category may not be as similar as the objects in the real world. The category lacks more detailed explanation and alternative choices to allow the user to learn and compare. The user might lost interest in the run long due to similar content in all of the categories.

## 2.2.3 Kids: All in One

Kids: All in one is an educational application created by Genius Games for preschool toddler to use. This apps aim to offer a platform for children to learning easily. This application consists of several topics which are alphabets, numbers, shapes, colours, fruits, transportation vehicle, days and months, parts of body, sports and professions. Pictures and pronunciation of particular things related to the topics are grouped in category for children to learn. Furthermore, there is a topic named Game which is an activity of image sequence. In every level, total six image will be displayed and the last two are missing and shown as an image of question mark. There will be four images appear below the sequence for the children to drag and drop the two correct images to the images of question mark.



Figure 2.3: Kids: All in One

**Strength:** Children can learn a large range of words from this apps because the apps consists of multiple categories for users to choose. Unlike other apps which rarely involved a narrator to read out the word, children can learn the pronunciation of particular objects in this apps.

**Weakness:** The games included in this game is repetitive. It does not require much effort to figure out the puzzle once the users realise the pattern of the game. People can easily get bored from it as every stages have similar pattern only with different pairs of

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

image. This application just tells what the objects are in picture and sound without any animation and interaction. Children would most likely losing interest in this application in a short time as it just provide a slide show of objects.

## 2.2.4 Toddler Learning Games - Little Kids Games

Little kids learning games is an application consists a collection of games and puzzles for preschool children. Multiple topics can be learned from the apps such as alphabet, numbers, colours, shapes, fruits, vegetables, animals and musical notes with piano. This application made by Greysprings to promote interactive learning for kindergarten children. A total of 14 games included in the game to ensure children between 2 to 4 years old will be immersed with the experience of the kids' fun games. Since there is no win and lose condition in every mini games, this educational application promote children to learn at their own pace without experience frustration of losing. Each mini game act as a toy for the children and cute stickers are rewarded to the users after scoring enough points. The developer of this application thought this game are perfect for kids to implant curiosity in their early childhood.



Figure 2.4: Toddler Learning Games - Little Kids Games

**Strength:** This application has great graphics and colours which are attractive and lovely music and narrator giving instructions for children to proceed the game. The stickers earned at the end of some mini games will act as rewards and appreciation and boost the children's morale. Furthermore, there are variety of games with different mechanics or puzzles for children to solve, every games have their special features and knowledge to learn.

**Weakness:** Some of the games do not have any instructions for examples piano and fashion changing princess. Children might have no idea what to do with these two activities and will no learn anything from them. Besides, every games are unique and do not have any related to each other. If there is story which can connect the games together, it will be more impressive and memorable.

	Description	Strength	Weakness	
Kindergarten	- A sets of	- Large variety of	- No detailed	
Kids Learning:	educational fun	gameplay to allow	instruction on	
Fun	games for preschool	the user to choose	each game mode	
Educational	children and	from	and the lack of	
Games	toddlers.	- The graphical user	guidance	
	Combination of	interface is very	- Hard to identify	
	educational learning	attractive & colourful	which game mode	
	and educational	for young kids	is for learning or	
	interactive gaming	- The ability to learn	for interactive	
		the specific subject	gameplay	
		with interactive fun	- User interface is	
		quizzes to test out the	very confusing at	
		user knowledge and	the first place	
		skills		
Preschool Kids	- Educational	- Good selection of	- No detailed	
Learning	application that	educational	instruction	
Games: ABC,	consists of 10	categories	available to guide	
Numbers,	educational	- The voice is	the user	
Colour	categories that	accurate to help the	- The application	
	function similar like	user to understand	lack of interactive	
	a dictionary.	the pronunciation of	content to	
		each category	stimulate the user	
		- User interface is	- The graphical	
		very clean and	aspect of the	
		simple	application is not	
		- Categories are very	good enough	
		well organized	- The category	
			lacks more	
			detailed	
			explanation and	
			alternative choices	

2.3 Strength and weakness of existing system

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

Kids: All in	- Educational	- Massive categories	- Repetitive and
One	application for	of words for users to	dull gameplay
	preschool children	choose	- Lack of
	that teaches words		animation and
	in form of pictures		interaction to
			attract attention of
			children
Toddler	- Educational	- Great graphics and	- Lack of
Learning	application for	colours	instructions for
Games - Little	toddlers with total	- Has rewarding	some games
Kids Games	of 14 mini games	features which boost	- Games are
		players' morale	unrelated to each
			other

Table 2.1: Strength and weakness of existing system

System	Kindergarten	Preschool	Kids:	Toddler	Proposed
	Kids	Kids	All in	Learning	Application
	Learning:	Learning	One	Games -	– Fruit
	Fun	Games:		Little	Catcher
	Educational	ABC,		Kids	
	Games	Numbers,		Games	
		Colour			
Great Graphic	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
and Sound					
Instruction for	Ves (Voice)	No	No	No	Ves (Text)
gamenlav		110	110	110	I es (I ext)
gamepiay					
Interactive	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
gameplay					
Vocabulary	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Teaching					
Cognitive	Yes	No	No	No	Yes
Thinking					
Difficulty	No	No	No	No	Yes
Sense of	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
accomplishment					
(Reward/Score					
Recorded)					
Track user 's	No	No	No	No	Yes
learning					
progress					

# 2.4 Comparison between Applications using game-based learning

 Table 2.2: Comparison between Applications

# **CHAPTER 3: SYSTEM DESIGN**

## 3.1 Top-Down System Diagram

Figure 3.1 shows the top-down system diagram which shows the design of system by specifying complicated chucks of systems and breaking them down into smaller pieces of sub-systems. The sub-systems are individual components that can be combined and entire system can be made. The functionality of each of the blocks will be further explain in Chapter 3.4.



Figure 3.1: Top-down System Design

### 3.2 Use Case Diagram



Figure 3.2: Use Case Diagram

The actor involved in the application is called player. The role of the user is to explore the game and interact the option within the application. The user can have multiple choices to operate in the main menu before the actual gameplay. From the main menu, the user can start the game by pressing the "Start Game" option which will lead the user into the next section of the application. From there, assuming the user had learnt the game mechanic and wish to proceed to the actual game play, the user will then have to select an appropriate level or by unlocking the next level depending on the player progression in the game. Once a level is selected, the game will start and the player can start playing the fruit catching game. Next, the "Check Collection" option will bring the player into another section of the application. Inside the collection section is the module where the user can check the user progression through the game. The collectable can be unlocked and view by the user after the user has completed the specific requirement in the game. Each unlockable can be acquired by completing the respective game level. This feature has integrated into the game so that the user can get the sense of accomplishment towards the game. The user also can revisit this section to get the valuable information at any time after the content has been unlocked. This will

build up an addicting effect for continuous gameplay. Furthermore, if the user wish to change or modify the settings of the game to make it more user friendly during the play time. The user can access to the "Change Option" option to make any changes available such as "Change Gameplay to tilt", "Change Gameplay to touch", "Turn on game sound", and Turn off game sound". Optimization is highly considerate to allow the user have better interactivity throughout the application. Finally, the "Check How to Play" is the last option available to the user in the main menu. In the "Check How to Play" is where the user learn the essential of the techniques to be able to play the game. A detail instruction is prepared to illustrate and point out the important key for the user during the play time to avoid any issue such as unclear instruction that leads to abandoning of the application.



**3.3 Activity Diagram** 

## Figure 3.3: Game System Activity Diagram

The activity diagram above shown the overall flows of the modules in the game system. Once user has started the game application, the game system will load the state of the game and initialize the game resources such as images and sounds. While loading the

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

state of game, if gameState.isActive() is true (means game progress has been interrupted and game state is stored), the game will retrieve the game state data and display the paused game scene of the user progression of game stage that has been last played. If there is no record of state, the system will display a splash screen which is optional to be skipped by the user. After the splash screen, the system will display main menu screen which consists of several modules such as Start Game module, Collection module, Option module and How to play module for user to interact. If user chooses the Start Game module, the flow will be continued to Figure 3.4. Or else if user chooses the Collection module, the flow will be continued to Figure 3.6. If the user checks How To Play, the system will redirect the UI to How To Play screen, user can exit the How To Play screen by tapping back button to back to the main menu screen.


Figure 3.4: Start Game Module

While starting the game module, the system will check whether gameState.isActive() is equal to true, if yes, the state stored in JSON format will be retrieved and the stage

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

progression will be restored according to the data stored. If no stage progression is recorded, system will check the current level progression from shared preferences. System will display the level selection based on previous level progression. User can choose to play different levels if the user has completed the prerequisite level. After choosing the level, the system will retrieve the level difficulties and preference gameplay option stored. After that, it will initialize the first stage of the level and display the name of season, types and name of fruits and score required to pass the stage. Once the stage has started, the time will start counting down and different objects will be spawned and drop from the top of the screen. User can control the game character to catch the falling objects and different types of falling objects will affect the score differently. If the time has ran out, the stage is finished and system will display the score obtained and the score required to pass the stage. User may choose either restart the stage or exit to the main menu if user has failed the stage. If user passed the stage, user can proceed to the next stage or choose to exit to the main menu as well.



#### **Figure 3.5: Collection Module**

This module is used to track user progression of the stage in the game. If user has completed certain stage in the game, the collection of fruits will be unlocked and user can tap the unlocked fruits to play the pronunciation of the fruits. If user has not completed the stage, the fruits will be locked.



**Figure 3.6: Option Module** 

In option module, user can manage and update the game settings. User can turns on or off the volume and changes the control of game character by tilting game screen or touching game screen. The game settings selected by user will be stored in shared preferences and will be remember every time when user starts the application.

## **3.4 Class Diagram**

+ FruitCatcherGame extends Game	+ StateManager
🗃 fields	🗃 fields
- menuSare : MenuSare	- fin STATE_DATA_FI :String
- levelScre : LevelScre	- constructors
- gameScre : GameScre	🗇 methods
- imageProvi : ImageProvi	+ persist(gameScreenSt GameScreenSt , gameSta GameSt ):void
- soundMana :SoundMana	+ retrieveSt ():StateBun
- gameModelFact : GameModelFact	
- gameSt : GameSt	+ Splasn Screen extends Activ
- stateMana : StateMana	🕀 fields
- highScoreMana :HighScoreMana	- hand : Handler
- gameEventListe : GameEventListe	- constructors
- highSa : int	🕀 methods
- loc : String	# onCreate(savedInstanceSta Bun):void
<ul> <li>textResources : TextResources</li> </ul>	+ screenTapp (view:View):void
🗠 constructors	# onStart():void
+ FruitCatcherGa (gameEventListe GameEventListe , loca String)	+ startNextActiv():void
🖯 methods	+ skipSplashScre ():void
+ getTotalSc ():int	# onSt ():void
+ setTotalSc (totalSco int):void	
+ getMo (lev int, challen int):GameMo	
+ getImageProvi ():ImageProvi	
+ getSoundMana ():SoundMana	
+ getGameSt ():GameSt	
+ getGameMo ():GameMo	
+ startGame(lev int):void	
+ endGa (score: int) : void	
+ addHighSc (na String):void	
+ restartLevel():void	
+ gotoNextGa ():void	
+ are ();void	
+ gotoMenuSar ():void	
+ gotoLevelSor ():void	
+ gotoGameSor (gameSoreenSt GameSoreenSt):void	
+ persist(gameScreenSt ):void	
+ gotoOptionScr ():void	
+ gotoCollectionSor (page: int):void	
+ showHelp():void	
+ getTextResourc (): TextResources	
+ showHighscores():void	
+ dispose():void	

#### Figure 3.7: Main Activities Class Diagram

SplashScreen is the first screen displayed in the game system. A video will be called and is optional to be skipped by tapping the device's screen. FruitCatcherGame will then be created. First of all, the resources of the game will first be initialized. After that, system will check for the state bundle by calling StateManager to retrieve state data. FruitCatcherGame is used to connect all the screens consist in the game.

## Chapter 3: System Design

Menu Screen		
	+ Option Screen	+ Help Screen
impleme Stre	impleme Stre	instanta Cara
ingeniet. Oten	inpiene ode	impieme Sofe
InputProcessor	InputProcessor	InputProcessor
fields	⊡fields	- Fields
cam : OrthographicCam	- cam :OrthographicCam	- imageProvi : ImageProvi
hat SoriteBat	, bat SoriteBat	soundMana SoundMana
anne : FruitCatcherGa	anna (Fuil)CatabasCa	- souriomaria Jouriomaria
game fotoatorie oa	- game : FruitUatonerGa	<ul> <li>backgroundima : Text</li> </ul>
ImageProvi : ImageProvi	<ul> <li>imageProvi :ImageProvi</li> </ul>	- buttons : Butto
soundMana : SoundMana	- soundMana :SoundMana	- tutor:Text
backgroundima : Text	- font: BitmapE	, hat ScriteBat
buttons : Butto	<ul> <li>backgrounding : Text</li> </ul>	. cam :OrthographicCam
helnButt Butt	buttons : Dutto	Cantan Contrographico antan
report	- Duttons : Butto	- game : FruitCatcherGa
Io : TexturéRegi	<ul> <li>soundButtons : Butto</li> </ul>	- font:BitmapF
log :int	- buttonsSelec :Butto	- startLine : int
log : int	- backButtons : Butt	- lastLineIn ; int
soundButtons : Butto	- soundOn boole	, lineHei tint
soundOn hoola	tauch theole	- Inemet : Int
soundUn: poole	+ touch: boole	- touchSta : int
constructors	El constructors	E constructors
MenuScre (ga FruitCatcherGa )	+ OptionScre (ga FruitCatcherGa )	+ HelpScre (ga FruitCatcherGa )
methods		
show():void	+ show() word	+ show() word
render(del 8 Vueld	i shari().taa	· Show (7. void
renew ( unit film / total	render (den., n., ), vou	+ renoer( del n ): void
resize ( width: int , neig int ) : void	+ resize(width: int, heig int):void	+ resize(width: int, heig int):void
hi ():void	+ hi ():void	+ hi ():void
pause():void	+ pause():void	+ pause():void
resume();void	+ resume():void	+ resume():void
	+ resume().volu	<ul> <li>resume():void</li> </ul>
aspose():void	+ dispose():void	+ dispose():void
keyDown (keycode: int): boole	+ keyDown(keycode: int): boole	+ keyDown (keycode: int): boole
keyUp(keyoode:int):boole	+ keyUp(keycode:int):boole	+ kevUp(kevcode; int); boole
keyTyped ( charact _ char) : boole	+ kouTuned ( sharet _ shart) heals	her Trand ( shared share) hash
touchDo (accord) internet Vist and to but the		key typed ( charac chary: Doble
touchou (screen, int, screen Y: int, point int, butt int):boole	touchUo (screenX int, screenY: int, point int, butt int): boole	+ touchDo (screenX: int, screenY: int, point int, butt int):boole.
touch (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole	+ touch (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole	+ touch (screenX: int, screenY: int, point int, butt int):boole
touchDragg (screenX: int, screenY: int, point int):boole	+ touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole	+ touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int); boole
mouseMov (screenX: int. screenY: int); boole	+ mouseMov (screenX:int_screenY:int): bools	+ mouseMov (screen) int screen) int) hosts
scroll (amou int) boole	+ scoll (smol) inthesis	t amal (amai with both
soon	- stroit (amou int): booke	✓ Scroll (amou Int): boole
Collection Screen		
impleme Scre		
In the Deserves	'N th N'	
Input-rocessor		
fields	+ InputProcessor	+ GameScreen
cam : OrthographicCam	- fields	impleme Scre
bat:SoriteBat	inclus .	InnutPropersor
name FruitCatcherGa	Emericas	Elforth
anne	+ keyDown (keycode: inf):boole	
imagerrovi : imagerrovi	+ keyUp(keycode:int):boole	bat:SpriteBat
soundMana : SoundMana	+ keyTyped(character:char):boole	- cam :OrthographicCam
collectionV:CollectionV	+ touchDo (screen) int screen V int point int built int)	- game : FruitCatcherGa
soundOn : boole	<ul> <li>double. (serence int, screent, int, point int).</li> </ul>	imageProvi :ImageProvi
simpled eventhfene	+ touchUp(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):bo	We
smpreusyoutiviana	+ touchDragg (screenX: int, screenY: int, point int):boole	<ul> <li>soundMana SoundMana</li> </ul>
page:int	+ mouseMoved (screenX: int, screenY: int) : boole	<ul> <li>basketRegion : TextureRegi</li> </ul>
constructors	+ scroll (amount int) boole	<ul> <li>walkAnimati :Animation<textureregi< li=""> </textureregi<></li></ul>
CollectionScr (ga FruitCatcherGa, page: int)	Λ Ν	- currentFra ; TextureRegi
methods	4 R	- harkernundime - Tavt
show():woid	j N	
SHOW ( ). VOID		<ul> <li>fallingObjectFac :FallingObjectFac</li> </ul>
render(delfl):void	+ LevelScreen	<ul> <li>fallingObje : Array<fallingobje< li=""> </fallingobje<></li></ul>
and the function of the state o	Loroidoroon	timesTwoAnimati : Array <timestwoanimati< td=""></timestwoanimati<>
resize(width: int, neig int): void		
resize (widin: int, neig int): voxd hi (): void	impleme Scre	<ul> <li>gameDurati;int</li> </ul>
resize(wiath:int, neig int):voxd ht():void pause():void	impleme Sore InputProcessor	- gameDurati :int
resize(widom:init, neig int):void hi():void pause():void	impleme Scre InputProcessor Əfrields	- gameDurati :int - basket:Basket
resulty (wath int, neg int); void hi (): void pause (): void resume (): void	impleme Scre InputProcessor ⊡fields - T40: String	- gameDurati :int - basket:Basket - do :AnalogueCI
resser, viden nit, neg., int):void h():void nesume():void dispose():void	impleme Sore InputProcessor 9 fields - TAG : String	<ul> <li>gameDuati int</li> <li>basket: Basket</li> <li>doi: AnalogueCl</li> <li>inSeasonFr</li> </ul>
rescer widon int, neg int):void hi ():void resume ():void dispose ():void &goDown (keyoode: int):boole	impleme Scre InputProcessor Fields - TAG:String - imageProvi :ImageProvi	gameDurati int     do:tAnalogueCl     indexsonFrindexsonFr     numberBo:VemberBo
rescer, widon mit, meig mit):vood hul. ():vood resume():vood dispose():vood dispose():vood keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyDown(keyoode:int):boole	implema Sore InputProcessor - Tr43:String - ImageTrovi :ImageProvi - soundNama :SoundNama	gameDurati int     basket: Basket     c: AnalogueCl     inSeasonFr     numberBo: NumberBo     untberBo: NumberBo     tartGameNtess ac.: StartGameMessa.
rescer within int, neg int):void hit.():void pause():void dispose():void keyDown(keycode:int):boole keyUb((keycode:int):boole keyUb(beycode:int):boole	impleme Scre InputProcessor Fields - TAG : String - imageProvi :ImageProvi - soundMana : SoundMana - backgroundIma : Text	gameDurati int     do:AnalogueOL     do:AnalogueOL     inSeasonFrinSeasonFr     unberBo     sumberBo     startGameMessage:StartGameMessa     cedTameMessa
Heartery within mit, meg., mit) word hause() word resume() word keyDown(keypode:int):boole keyDivegd (keypode:int):boole keyTivegd (keypode:int):boole	implema Sore inputProcessor = freids	gameDurati ;int     basket: Basket     dos; AnalogueCL     indeasonFr; InSeasonFr     numberBo     startGameMessage: StartGameMessa     endGameMessa; EndGameMessa
rescer, widon int, "reg., int): void hit. ():void resume():void keyDown (keyoode int):boole keyUo (keyoode int):boole keyUo (keyoode int):boole bouchDo (screenVCint, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole	Impleme Sore InputProcessor Firsts - TAG:String - ImageProvi - soundHeat	gameDurati int     basket: Basket:     cdo;AnalogueCl     inGeasonFr;InGeasonFr     unberBo     startGameMess age: StartGameMess a     endGameMess a:EndGameMess a     backButt;Butt
<pre>sec.eq.wdon.nt, neg nt).void h().void resume():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():void &amp;spose():sola &amp;spTped(charactchar):boole boudhO(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole</pre>	implema Sore inputProcessor Friels	gameDurati;int     basket: Basket     do.::AnalogueCL     indeasonFr:InSeasonFr     numbarBo     startGameMessage: StartGameMessa     endGameMessa:EndGameMessa     backButtButt
<pre>rescey.vdon.nt, neg nt).void hi().void pause():void dispose():void keyDow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole bookDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole</pre>	Impleme Scre InputProcessor Pireta - TAG:String - ImageProvi - soundNena:SoundNena - backgroundIma:Text - battors:Butto - batt	gameDurati int     charati int     charati int     charatic Basket     charatic Basket     charatic Basket     charatic Basket     charatic Basket     startGameMess age: StartGameMess a     baskButt Butt     tictacSoundPla :boole     gameFinith heSGoundPla
<pre>sec.eq.wdon.nt, neg nt).void h():void gause():void keyDown(keyode:int):boole keyType(charact cher):boole keyType(charact cher):boole bouhDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole bouchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole bouchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole bouchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole</pre>	implema Sore InputProcessor Freis	gameDurati;mt     basket: Basket     dos: AnalogueCL     indeasonFr]nSeasonFr     numberBo     startGameMessage: StartGameMessa     endGameMessa:EndGameMessa     bask but     tidasGoundPla:boole     gameFinit hedSoundPla:boole     futdPeri]ind
<pre>rescey.vdon.nt, neg nt).void hit.().void pause():void dispose():void keyDown(keyode:int):boole keyUp(keyode:int):boole keyUp(keyode:int):boole bookDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole mouseNov (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, bitt int):boole mouseNov (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore InputProcessor Fields - TAG:String - imageFrovi - soundNea:SoundNena - backgroundIma:Text - battors:Butto - battSoreBett - cam:OthographiCam - game:FruitCatcherGa - siteveVintCatcherGa	gameDuratiint     basket: Basket     cols;AnalogueCL.     inSeasonFr;InSeasonFr     unuberBo     startGameMess age: StartGameMess a     exdGameMess a     backButt;Butt     tictacSoundPla;boole     gameFinishteSSoundPla;boole     furtPeri;int
<pre>sec.eq.wdon.nt, neg nt).void hi.l.()void resume():void keyDown(keyode:int):boole keyType(charact cher):boole keyType(charact cher):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor Freks - TAG: String - ImageFrovi - soundMana: SoundMana - badgroundma: Text - button: Button - button: Button - batton: Button - game: FruitCatoreGa - game: FruitCatoreGa - game: FruitCatoreGa - goostructors	gameDurati int     do : AnalogueCl     inSeasonFr : InSeasonFr     numberBo : NumberBo     startGameMessage : StartGameMessa     endGameMessa     endGameMessa     tidtacScundPla : boole     gameFink hedScundPla : boole     fullPeri : int     badOpicsPeri : int
<pre>rescey.vdon.nt, neg nt).void hit.():void pause():void dispose():void keyDow(keyoods.int):bools keyUp(keyoods.int):bools keyUp(keyoods.int):bools bouchDo (screenV.int, screenY.int, point int, butt int):bools bouchDo (screenV.int, screenY.int, point int, butt int):bools bouchDragg (screenV.int, screenY.int, point int):bools mouseNov (screenV.int, screenY.int, point int):bools scroll (screenV.int, screenY.int, bools</pre>	Impleme Sore InputProcessor Freids - TAG:String - ImageProvi :ImageProvi - soundNeme :SoundNeme - badagroundIme :Text - buttors :Butto - badSprteBet - cam:OrthographiCam - game :FruitCatcherGe - isLevelDrindctoolee - constructors + LevelStors	gameDuratiint     gameDuratiint     do;AnalogueOL     indexsonFr     indexsonFr     unberBo     startGameMess age:StartGameMess a     backButt;Butt     tictacSoundFia;boole     gameFinib hedSoundFia;boole     furuFeri;int     backDejedsPeri;int
<pre>results.viden.ntl, neg ntl;.void hill.():void resume():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImputProcessor Freks TAG:String ImageFrovt soundMana:SoundMana badgroundma:Text button: Button button: Button button: Button carm:OrthographiCarm - game: FruitCatcherGa is LevelUnitod:boolea constructors + LevelStors	gemeDurati;int dos; FindessonFr; numberBo; NumberBo startGameMessage:StartGameMessa endGameMessa; EndGameMessa endGameMessa; EndGameMessa backbutt; Butt tistacSoundPia; boole gameFinishedSoundPia; boole futterPari;int backOjectSPer;int pauseTist; TextureRegi;
<pre>resce; viden int, neg int):void hit.();void gause();void dispose();void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDon. (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDond. (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole mouseNov (screenX:int, screenY:int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore InputProcessor Freids - TAG:String - ImageProvi - soundNeme:SoundNeme - badagroundImeText - buttons:Butto - button:Butto - butt	gameDuratiint GauseK.int Gaus
<pre>res.ext;vdon.nt, reg., int).void http://void resume():void dispose():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyType(charactchar):boole keyType(charactchar):boole touchDo(screenVcint, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDogg</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor  Freks TAG:String TAG:String SoundMana:SoundMana badgroundma:SoundMana badgroundma:SoundMana batton:Button:Button batton:Button cam:ChtographiCam cam cam:ChtographiCam cam cam	gemeDurati;int doi;AnalogueQL., indexsonFr;InSeasonFr authorRo;NunberBo startGameMessage:StartGameMessa backbitt;Butt distacSoundPla;boole futlard;int backQiedsPer;int backQiedsPer;int backQiedsPer;int pauseText;TextureRegL pauseY.int backQiedsPer;int
<pre>resce; viden int, neg int):void hit.();void gause();void dispose();void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDon. (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, iboole touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int):boole scroll (screenX:int, screenY:int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore InpuProcessor Indi frakts TAG:String imageProvi soundNema:SoundNema badgroundIma	gameDuratiint GauseK: Basket Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;AnalogueOL Gol;SumberBo StartGameMess age:StartGameMess a BaskButt;Butt GameMess age:StartGameMess a BaskButt;Butt;Doole GameMess age:ChartGameMess a Gol;ChartGameMess age:ChartGameMess age:C
<pre>resce; viden int, ineg int).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyDype(charact cher):boole keyType(charact cher):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDoggscreenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (amou int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor ImpaProcessor ImpaProcess	gemeDuratiint dosfamato gemeTuratiint subsetsstartGameMessa startGameMessa.ge.StartGameMessa startGameMessa backbittButt tidtacSoundPiatboole futiPeriint badObjedSPeriint badObjedSPeriint pauseTextTextureRegi pauseX:int pauseX:int pameMo
<pre>resce; viden int, neg int):void hit.();void gause():void dispose():void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyTyped(dispose):int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDon. (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDragg (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, iboole mouseNov (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int):boole soroll (soreenX:int, soreenY:int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore InpuProcessor ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>basket: Basket</li> <li>clo;AnatogueOL</li> <li>inSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFr</li> <li>startGameMess age: StartGameMess a</li> <li>exdGameMess a</li> <li>backButt:Butt</li> <li>tictacSoundFile:boole</li> <li>gameFinib hedSoundFile:boole</li> <li>fuitPeri:int</li> <li>bonusObjectsPer:int</li> <li>pauseTatt:TextureRegL</li> <li>pauseTxt:TextureRegL</li> <li>pauseTxt:GameMoc</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>season:int</li> </ul>
<pre>results.return.ret</pre>	Implema         Sore           ImputProcessor         ImputProcessor           TAG. String	gameDuratiint     do;AnalogueCl     inSeasonFrinSeasonFr     unborRo;NumberBo     startGameMessage:StartGameMessa     endGameMessage:StartGameMessa     endGameMessa;EndGameMessa     endGameFinishedSoundPla;boole     futBerLint     badObjedSPerLint     pauseEtat;TextureRegL     pauseY:int     gameMo;GameMo     season:int     leint
<pre>resce; viden.nt, neg nt).void ht.();void gause():void dispose():void keyOow(keyoods:int):bools keyUp(keyoods:int):bools keyUp(keyTyped(charactchar):bools touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):bools touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):bools touchDragg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):bools scroll (screenX:int, screenY:int):bools</pre>	Implema         Scra           Implemas         Implemas           TrAds:String	gameDuratiint GaseAffectint GaseAffectindexaonFr GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessaEndGameMessa GameMessaEndGameMessa GameMessaEndGameMessa GameFinib hedGameMessa GameFinib hedGameMessa GameFinib hedGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGameMessage-StartGameMessa GameMessage-StartGame-
<pre>results.indon.int, neg int).void hit.();void gause();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole scroll (amou int):boole</pre>	Implema         Sore           ImputProcessor         ImputProcessor           Finals         TAG: String           - TAG: String	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>basket: Basket</li> <li>do::fAnalogueOL</li> <li>inSeasonFr:InSeasonFr</li> <li>numberBo:NumberBo</li> <li>tatriCameMessac:EndGameMessa</li> <li>endGameMessac:EndGameMessa</li> <li>backbitt:Butt</li> <li>tittacSchundPia:boole</li> <li>gameFinishedSourdPia:iboole</li> <li>futiPerL:int</li> <li>pauseKint</li> <li>gameMo:CameMo</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>le:int</li> <li>challe:int</li> </ul>
<pre>resce; viden.nt, neg nt):void ht.();void gause():void dispose():void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDragg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDragg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole scroll(screenX:int, screenY:int):boole scroll(screenX:int, screenY:int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor Impact ImpeProvi soundMana:SoundMana badgroundIma:Text battors:Button battors:Button battors:Button cam:Cothographica gams:Firu/CattherGa gams:Firu/CattherGa cam:SoundMana battors:Button cam:SoundMana battors:Button	gameDuratiint GaseAffectint GaseAffectindexsoff GaseAffectindexsoff GaseAffectindexsoff GameMess GameMess:EndGameMess GameMess:EndGameMess GameMess:EndGameMess GameMess:EndGameMess GameMess:CandomeMess GameMess:CandomeMess GameMess: GameMest:Int DonusObjedsPer:nt DonusObj
<pre>resce; viden int, ineg int).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyDype(charact cher):boole keyType(charact cher):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole mouseNow (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (amou int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor Impact TAG:String TAG:String SundMana:SoundMana badgroundIma:SoundMana batton:Stato batton:Stato batton:Stato cam:OftographiCam game:FruitCatcherGa isLevelUnicd:boolea Constructors LevelSore(gamFruitCatcherGa) methods show():void rester(with:int, hejint):void h():void pause():void resume():void tesume():void tesume():voi	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>inSeasonFrinSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFrinSeasonFr</li> <li>startGameMessage:StartGameMessa</li> <li>andGameMessaEndGameMessa</li> <li>backButtButt</li> <li>ititacSoundPla:boole</li> <li>futtPerlint</li> <li>backObjectPerlint</li> <li>paus EX:int</li> <li>paus EX:int</li> <li>gameMo:CameMo</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>isason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>statt_IIIint</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>statt_IIIint</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>statt_IIIint</li> <li>sason:int</li> <li>jaint</li> <li>statt_IIIint</li> </ul>
<pre>resce; viden.nt, neg nt):void ht.();void gause():void dispose():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole scroll(screenX:int, screenY:int):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor Impact ImpeProvi soundNama:SoundNama badgroundIma:Impact Impact Impac	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>indexsonFrindexsonFr</li> <li>indexsonFrindexsonFr</li> <li>indexsonFrindexsonFr</li> <li>startGameMess age-StartGameMess a</li> <li>exdGameMess age-StartGameMess a</li> <li>backButtButt</li> <li>tidta@coundFileiboole</li> <li>furUPeriint</li> <li>backObjedsPeriint</li> <li>backStartTextureRegL</li> <li>pase/Tint</li> <li>gameMoGameMo</li> <li>season;int</li> <li>gameMoGameMo</li> <li>season;int</li> <li>gameMoint</li> <li>startGameMost</li> </ul>
<pre>res.extraction.nit, netgnt).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoods:int):bools keyType(charactchar):bools keyType(charactchar):bools touchDo(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):bools touchDogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):bools touchDrogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):bools touchDrogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):bools touchDrogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):bools scroll(smouint):bools</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcessor Impact TAG:String TAG:String SoundMena:SoundMena badgroundma:SoundMena badgroundma:SoundMena batton:Batton b	<pre>gemeDuratLint     gemeDuratLint     do;AnalogueOL     indexsonFrindExsonFr     unuberBo;NubmerBo     starGameMessage:StarGameMessa     endGameMessaEndGameMessa     backButtButt     tittacSoundPla;boole     futiPerLint     badObjetSPerLint     pauseK:int     pauseK:int     pauseK:int     gameMo:GameMo     sateGameMo     sateGam</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, reg., int).v0id hit.();void gause():void dispose():void keyDown(keyoode.int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole sorell(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProces	<ul> <li>gameDuratLint</li> <li>gameDuratLint</li> <li>indexsonFrinSexsonFr</li> <li>numberBoINumberBo</li> <li>startGameNtess age: StartGameNtess a</li> <li>exdGameNtess age: StartGameNtess a</li> <li>backButLIButL</li> <li>tidtacSoundFlasIboole</li> <li>gameFinishedSoundFlasiboole</li> <li>furUPerLInt</li> <li>bonusObjedsPerLint</li> <li>pauseTistTextureTegL</li> <li>pauseTistGameMo</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>gameMoGameMo</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>dataErtInt</li> <li>classon:int</li> <li>stirGameMos</li> <li>stirGameSoreenSt</li> <li>constructors</li> <li>gameSore</li></ul>
<pre>res.ec.quidon.nit, neg nt).void htt.(;)void resume():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int);boole touchDrogg (screenX:int, screenY:int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuradLint basket:Basket do;AnalogueCL indeasonFrinSeasonFr - numberBo:NumberBo - startGameMessage:StartGameMessa - endGameMessage:StartGameMessa - baskbuttButt - bastbutt - tittacSoundPla;boole - futtParLint - basObjectPerLint - pauseText - pauseText - pauseText - pauseText - gameMo:CameMo - sasson.int - leint - ohaleint - ohaleint - startTufl. - stit:GameSorenSt - comeSorenSt - GameSorenSt - GameSorenSt - GameSorenSt - GameSorenSt - GameSorenSt - CameSorenSt - CameSorenSt</pre>
<pre>reserver.vdon.nt, reg., int).void htt.(;)void gause():void keyDown(keyoode.int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo (soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole sorell(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProces	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>indexsonFrinSexonFr</li> <li>numberBo</li> <li>startGameMess age-StartGameMess a</li> <li>exdGameMess aEndGameMess a</li> <li>backButtButt</li> <li>tidtacSoundFile:boole</li> <li>gameFinibhedSoundFile:boole</li> <li>furitPeriint</li> <li>bonusObjedsPeriint</li> <li>pauseTistTextureRegL</li> <li>pauseTist</li></ul>
<pre>res.ext, viden.int, reg., int).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDregg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDregg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole touchDregg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuratLint - banket: Banket - do;AnalogueOL - InSeasonFrInSeasonFr - numberBo;NumberBo - startGameMessage:StartGameMessa - backButtButt - backButtButt - tidtacSconoPla;boole - gameFiniahedSconPla;boole - futtPerLint - backObjecSPerLint - backObjecSPerLint - pauseTextTextureRegi - pauseX:int - pauseX:int - gameMo - season:int - lauseX:int - challeint - challeint - challeint - startTLtt - sticGameScreenSt - constructors - cestStartors - restStartory, state:GameScreenSt) - cestStartors - restStartory</pre>
<pre>reserved.nimit, reg., int):void hit.(;)void gause():void keyDown(keyoode.int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrag(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole mouseMov(soreenXint, soreenYint):boole sorell(amouint):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<ul> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>gameDuratiint</li> <li>indexsonFrinSexsonFr</li> <li>indexsonFrinSexsonFr</li> <li>indexsonFrinSexsonFr</li> <li>startGameNtess age: StartGameNtess a</li> <li>backButtiButt</li> <li>tidtacSoundFile:boole</li> <li>gameFinishedSoundFile:boole</li> <li>furUPeriint</li> <li>backSolpidsPerint</li> <li>pauseTitiTextureRegL</li> <li>pauseTitift</li> <li>pauseTitift</li> <li>pauseTitift</li> <li>caseSciift</li> <li>gameMo:GameMo</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>dameMo</li> <li>stifGameMos</li> <li>stifGameMos</li> <li>stifGameStreenSt</li> <li>readStartCasterGas, state:GameStreenSt)</li> <li>methods</li> <li>readStart()void</li> </ul>
<pre>res.ext;vdon.nt, reg., int).void htt.(;)void gause():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole toudhDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (smouth):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<pre>- gameDuratLint - banket:Banket - do;AnalogueOL. - InSeasonFrInSeasonFr - numberBo;NumberBo - startGameMessaEndGameMessa - backButtButt - backButtButt - backButtIbote - gameFinishedSourOPLan;boole - futPeriint - backDeistPeriint - backDeistPeriint - pauseTextTextureRegi - pauseX:int - pauseY.int - gameMo - gameMo - season:int - challeint - dalleint - dalleint - dalleint - dalleint - stateTLtl - stateTLtl - stateTLtl - stateTLtl - constructors + GameSore(gaFrutCatherGa, state:GameSoreenSt) - creatState():void - intGa():void</pre>
<pre>reserver.vdon.nti, negnt).void http://wdd gause():void depose():void keyDown(keyoode.int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo (screenVint, screenYint, pointint, buttint):boole touchDrago(screenVint, screenYint, pointint, buttint):boole mouseNov (screenVint, screenYint, pointint, buttint):boole scroll(amouint):boole</pre>	Implema Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<ul> <li>gameDuratLint</li> <li>gameDuratLint</li> <li>indexsonFrInSeasonFr</li> <li>indexsonFrINumberBo</li> <li>startGameNtess age: StartGameNtess a</li> <li>backButLIButt</li> <li>tidtacSoundFlasIboole</li> <li>gameFinibhedSoundFlasIboole</li> <li>fullPetiint</li> <li>backButLInt</li> <li>bausBiptictInt</li> <li>pauseFinitInt</li> <li>pauseTittInt</li> <li>startGameNto</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>dameMoGameMo</li> <li>season:int</li> <li>stiGameStreenSt</li> <li>constructors</li> <li>readStartCInt</li> <li>show().void</li> <li>show().void</li> <li>show().void</li> </ul>
<pre>res.ext, vitch.nit, reg., int).void hit.();void gause();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (smout int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuzallint - banket:Banket - do;AnalogueOL. - IntSeasonFrIntSeasonFr - numberBo;NumberBo - startGameMessa.ge:StartGameMessa - backButtButt - backButtButt - backDuttInt - backObjectSPer:boole - furUPeriint - backObjectSPer:int - pauseTextTextureRegi - pauseTextTextureRegi - pauseTextTextureRegi - pauseTint - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - stateTitl - stateTitl - stateGovernett - constructors - + GameScreentt - constructors - resetState():void - show():void - show():void -</pre>
<pre>reserved.nimit, reg., int):void hit.(;)void dispose():void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole touchDog(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole mouseNew(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole soreDi(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor Freids	<ul> <li>gameDuzallint</li> <li>gameDuzallint</li> <li>indexsonFr InSexsonFr</li> <li>indexsonFr INumberBo</li> <li>startGameNtess age-StartGameMtessa</li> <li>exdGameNtess EndGameNtessa</li> <li>backButt Flutt</li> <li>tidtacSoundPla :boole</li> <li>fullPeti :int</li> <li>backSolpidsPet :int</li> <li>bousObjedsPeti :int</li> <li>pauseTixt :TextureRegL</li> <li>pauseX: int</li> <li>pauseX: int</li> <li>apareMo :GameMo</li> <li>season: int</li> <li>a :int</li> <li>st:GameMos</li> <li>tidt</li> <li>constructors</li> <li>emailStart[ :fl</li> <li>st:GameSoreenSt</li> <li>constructors</li> <li>restStart[ void</li> <li>show():void</li> </ul>
<pre>res.ec.quidon.nit, negnit).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole toudhDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole toudhDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDregg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDregg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole touchDregg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int):boole scroll (smou int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor Finds:	<pre>- gameDuzallint - banket:Banket - do:::YAnalogueOL. - IntGeasonFrIntGeasonFr - numberBo:YunberBo - startGameMessage:StartGameMessa - backButtButt - tidtacGoundPla:boole - gameFinikhetGoundPla:boole - furuPeriint - backDetsPeriint - banusObjectSPeriint - pauseYint - pauseYint - gameMo:GameMo - season:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - challe:int - caretStart():void - resetStart():void - spernBadAp():void - spe</pre>
<pre>result; wholi mit, negmt).void http://void gpus.e()/void keyD@un(keycode:int)/boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo</pre>	Implema Sore ImplProcessor Freids	<ul> <li>gameDuzdiint</li> <li>gameDuzdiint</li> <li>inSeasonFr InSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFr InSeasonFr</li> <li>inSeasonFr InSeasonFr</li> <li>intGameMess age-StartGameMessa</li> <li>extGameMess EnrOGameMessa</li> <li>backButt Butt</li> <li>tidtaGeOundPla isoole</li> <li>fullPeti int</li> <li>backObjectSPeti int</li> <li>bousObjectPeti int</li> <li>pauseTist</li> <li>fatt</li> <li>pauseTist</li> <li>int</li> <li>gameMo</li> <li>isastame</li> <li>istif GameMoso</li> <li>season: int</li> <li>fat</li> <li>gameMo</li> <li>season: int</li> <li>g</li> <li>stiff GameSoco</li> <li>fint</li> <li>stiff GameSoco</li> <li>readState[</li> <li>readState[</li> <li>readState[</li> <li>stiff methods</li></ul>
<pre>result; wholi mit, negmt).void http://void resume()/void key/Dewr(key:odd:nt):boole key/Typeid(charadchar)/boole key/Typeid(charadchar)/boole touchDo(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint)/boole touchDo(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint)/boole touchDo(soreenXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint)/boole sorell(amouint)/boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor  Im	<pre>- gameDurallint - gameDurallint - UnberstotNoherBo - unberBotNoherBo - startGameMessage.StartGameMessa - erdGameMessage.StartGameMessa - backButtButt - tidtacSoundPlatbole - gameFinishedSoundPlatbole - furtPeriint - backButtint - backDejectSPeriint - backDejectSPeriint - pauseTittTextureRegL - pauseXint - pauseXint - gameMoGameMo - season:int - lesint - challeint - stateTittl - stateTittl - stateTittl - stateTittl - constructors - resetState():void - resetState():void - spernBadAp():void - spernBadAp():void - spernBadAp():void - reder(deLfl):void - recetsInt().void - recetsInt().void - recetsInt():void - recetsI</pre>
<pre>result; not, negnt), void http://void gpuse()/void key/Denv(key/Den</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProces	<pre>- gameDuatLint - gameDuatLint - inSeasonFr InSeasonFr - numberBo NumberBo - startGameMess age.StartGameMessa - endGameMess EnrGameMessa - backButt Butt - tidtacBoundPla isolet - gameFinishedSoundPla isolet - fullPett int - backDojedsPett int - backDojedsPett int - backDojedsPett int - pauseY.int - pauseY.int - gauseK - full - duale int - season:int - le int - gauseK - season:int - le int - gauseK - season:int - le int - season:int - seaso</pre>
<pre>res.extraction.nit, negnit).void hit.();void resume();void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDo (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll (smout int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImplProcessor Impleme ImplProcessor Impleme ImplProcessor Impleme ImplProcessor ImplEmeters ImplProcessor ImplEmeters	<pre>- gameDuallint backet:Backet do;AnalogueOL. - IndeasonFrIndeasonFr - numberBo:NumberBo - startGameNessage:StartGameNessa - endGameNessage:StartGameNessa - backButtBott - totacObjectSPer:boole - gameFinishedSonOPla:boole - furtPeriint - backDejectSPeriint - backDejectSPeriint - pauseTxint - pauseTxint - pauseTxint - gameNo:GameNo - season:int - lesint - challe:int - challeint - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - restState():void - restState():void - spawnBackD():void - spawnBackD():void - reste(state():void - restState():void - re</pre>
<pre>reserved.non.nit, negnt):void health():void depose():void keyOow(keyoode.int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole touchDo(soreerXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole touchDogg(soreerXint, soreenYint, pointint, buttint):boole moueAnov(soreerXint, soreenYint):boole sorell(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImageProvi soundName:SoundName badgroundIme:SoundName badgroundIme:SoundName badgroundIme:SoundName badtors.Button batters.Button came:ChtOrgraphiCame came:Came:Came:Cameenting came:Came:Came came:Came	<pre>- gameDuallint gameDuallint indexsonFr IndexsonFr - numberBo NumberBo - sist/GameMess age.StartGameMessa - end/GameMessa End/GameMessa - backButt Flutt - tidtacOundPla :boole - gameFinihedSouPPla :boole - fullPeti :int - backDojedsPet :int - backDojedsPet :int - pauseTixt - pauseTixt - gameMoGameMo - season:int - e:int - gameMoGameMo - season:int - e:int - gameMoGameMo - season:int - sitGameSoreenSt - constructors - readStare().void - show().void - show().void - show().void - spaerRom.et.().void - spaerRom.et.().void - spaerRom.et.().void - season:phi().void - spaerRom.et.().void - spaerRom.et.()</pre>
<pre>res.extraction.nit, negnit).void hit.();void gause();void keyOown(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole touchDoc(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole soroll(smout int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuallint - banket:Banket - do;AnalogueOL. - IndeasonFrIndeasonFr - numberBo:NumberBo - startGameNessage:StartGameNessa - endGameNessage:StartGameNessa - backButtButt - tidtacSoundPla:boole - gameFinishedSoundPla:boole - furtPeriint - backDefectPeriint - backDefectPeriint - pauseTextTextureRegL - pauseX:int - pauseX:int - pauseX:int - gameNo:GameNo - season:int - lesint - challeint - challeint - challeint - stateTitl - stateTitl - stateTitl - restState():void - restState():void - spawnBackA():void - spawnBackA():void - spawnBackA():void - reste(state():void - reste(state():void</pre>
<pre>reserved.non.nit, negnt):void http://void resume():void keyOown(keyoode:int):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole http://poid.charactchar):boole touchDomsoreenVint_soreenVint_pointint_buttint):boole touchDomgo(soreenVint_soreenVint_pointint,buttint):boole mouteNow(soreenVint_soreenVint):boole sorell(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImplProcessor ImageProvt soundName:SoundName badgroundIme:Text battors.Button battors.Button cam:OrthographiCam game:FruiCatcherGa biLevelIntod:boolea Constructors tLevelSore(gaFruiCatcherGa) methods shou():void resize(width:int, hegint):void resize(width:int, hegint):void tresize(width:int, hegint):void tresize(width:int, hegint):void tresize(width:int, hegint):void tresize(width:int, hegint):void tresize():void tresize():void tresize():void tresize():void tresize():void tresize():void serex:Vint, soreenY:Int, pointint, buttInt):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:Int, pointint, buttInt):boole touchDrag(soreenX:int, soreenY:Int):boole tsoroll(amouint):boole fields	<pre>- gameDuallint - gameDuallint indexsonFrindexsonFr - numberBoiNumberBo - sistrGameNtessExeGameNtessa - endGameNtessExeGameNtessa - backButtFlutt - tidtacBoundPlaiboole - gameFinishedSourDPlaiboole - fullPeriint - backDiptcSPerint - backDiptcSPerint - bausObjectSPeriint - pauseY.int - pauseY.int - pauseY.int - gameNtoGameNto - season:int - kint - dameStreenSt - constructors - creetState().void - show().void - show().void - show().void - spameRbaukLivid - show().void - render(deL.fl).void - processiput().void - resume().void - resume().void - resume().void - pause().void - resume().void - resume().void - resume().void</pre>
<pre>res.ext;vdtn:nti, neg., ntj:v0d hi.l.()vod resume():vod diopse():vod keyOow(keyode:int):boole keyUp(keyode:int):boole keyUp(keyode:int):boole toudhOc. (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole toudhOc. (screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole toudhOc screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole scroll(smout int):boole </pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuzilint - banket:Banket - do;AnalogueOL. - IndeasonFrIndeasonFr - numberBo:NumberBo - startGameNessage:StartGameNessa - endGameNessage:StartGameNessa - backButtButt - tidtacSoundPla:boole - gameFinishedSoundPlaiboole - furtPeriint - backDetsPeriint - backDetsPeriint - banuObjecsPeriint - pauseXint - pauseXint - gameNo:GameMo - season:int - lesint - challe:int - challeint - challeint - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - stateTitl. - resetState():void - resetStat</pre>
<pre>result; net, negmt).void http://void gpus.e()/void key/Dewn(key.odd::nt)/:boole key/Typed(charact_char):boole key/Typed(charact_char):boole touchDo(soreenX:int, soreenY'.int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDogis zerenY.int, soreint'.int, butt int):boole soroll(emoulint):boole soroll(emoulint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<pre>- gameDuatLint - gameDuatLint - indexsonFr IndexsonFr - numberBo NumberBo - startGameMess age.StartGameMessa - endGameMess L:EndGameMessa - backButt Butt - tidtaGboutPla isolet - gameFinishedScurDPla isolet - fullPetLint - backDojedsPetLint - backDojedsPetLint - pauseKint - pauseKint - pauseKint - pauseKint - pauseKint - gameMoGameMo - season:int - feLint - dameMo - season:int - feLint - stiGameSoreenSt - creatState().void - show().void - show().void - show().void - show().void - spamBoutLink().void - spamBoutLink().void - show().void - show().</pre>
<pre>res.ext, vitch: nt, reg., int).void http://void resume():void dispose():void keyDown(keyoode:int):boole keyType(charactchar):boole touchDoc(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDog</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>gemeDizallint gemeDizallint GeasoFrInGeasoFr GeasoFrInGeasoFr GeasoFrInGeasoFr GeasoFrInGeasoFr GeasoFrInGeasoFr GeasoFrInt GeasoFr</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).void http://void resume().void keyCown(keycode:int).boole keyTyped(charactchr).boole keyTyped(charactchr).boole touchCome</pre>	Impleme Sore ImpuProcessor ImpuProcess	<pre>gemeDuzallint gemeDuzallint GeasonFrIndexsonFr IndexsonFrIndexsonFr IndexsonFrIndexsonFr IndexsonFrIndexsonFr ExtraComMessage.StartGameMessa ExtGameMessa ::EndGameMessa ::EndGameMes</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, reg., int).void http://void resume():void dispose():void keyOown(keyoode:int):boole keyType(charactchar):boole touchDoc. (screenXcint, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole touchDog</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>gemeDuralint gemeDuralint GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInGeasoff GeasoffInt GeasoffInt GeasoffInt GeasoffInt GeasoffInt GeasoffInt GeasoffInt Geasoff Geasoff</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).v0d http://void psuse():void dispose():void keyOown(keyoode:in):boole keyTyped(charactchs):boole http://poid.charactchs):boole http://poid.charactchs;.oreenY:int,.pointint,.buttint):boole bouchTorgg(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint,.buttint):boole scroll(amouint):boole scroll(amouint):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>- gameDuallint </pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).void htt.(;)void dispose(;)void keyOow(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(keyoode:int):boole keyUp(e)(charact ohre):boole touchDoc(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDogg(soreenX:int, soreenY:int, point int, butt int):boole soroll(smout int):boole</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>gemeDuzallint doi::AnalogueOL. indeasonFrInGeasonFr unberBoINMoheBo startGameMessa exdGameMessa backButtButt tidacSoundFis:ExdGameMessa backButtButt tidacSoundFis:int backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint gameMo gameMo gameMo gameMo gameMo gameMo gameMo stateT backDischFer backDischFer gameMo</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).v0d http://void resume().void dispose().void keyOown(keyoode.in).boole keyTyped(charactchar).boole http://ped(charactchar).boole http://ped(charactchar).boole http://ped(charactchar).boole http://ped(charactchar).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactchar.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactcharact.pointint, buttint).boole http://pedicharactcharact.pointint.pointint).boole http://pedicharactntp.int.pointint.pointint).boole http://pedicharact.charact.point.point.lint.pointint).boole http://pedicharact.charact.point.point.lint.point.lint.point.lint.point.lint.pointint).boole http://pedicharact.charact.point.point.lint.poi</pre>	implema Sore impuProcessor Freis	<pre>gemeDuzalint gemeDuzalint GeasonFrIndexsonFr numberBoINumberBo startGameNtess ger:StartGameMtessa exdGameNtessEndGameNtessa exdGameNtessEndGameNtessa backButtButt tidtadSoudPla:boole gameFinikhedSoudPlaiboole fullPetiint borusObjedsPetiint boru</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).void http://void resume():void dispose():void keyOown(keyoode:int):boole keyType(charactchar):boole touchDoc(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDog</pre>	Impleme Sore ImplProcessor ImplProcess	<pre>gemeDuralint doi::AnalogueOL. indeasonFrInGeasonFr unberBoINMoheBo startCameMessa exdCameMessa backButtButt tidacSoundFis:ExdCameMessa backButtButt tidacSoundFis:int backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint backDischFerint passeVint gameMo.</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).v0d http://vdd psuse():void dispose():void keyDown(keyoode:in):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole hteyTyped(charactchar):boole hteyTyped(charactchar):boole hteyTyped(charactchar):boole hteyTyped(charactchar, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole hteyTyped(charactchar, screenY:int, pointint):boole hteyTyped(charactcharactcharactcharactint):boole hteyTyped(charactcharactcharactcharactint, pointint):boole hteyTyped(charactint, screenY:int, pointint, buttint):boole hteyTyped(charactint, screenY:int, pointint):boole hteyTyped(charactint, screenY:int):boole hteyTyped(charactint):boole hteyTyped(charactint):boole</pre>	implema Sore impuProcessor  Freists  TAG:String  TAG:String  imageFroxt:ImageProxt soundMana:SoundMana badgroundIma:SoundMana badgroundIma:SoundMana battors:Button battors:Button cam:OrthographiCam game:FruiCatcherGa iblevelUnicd:boolea Corostructors  LevelSore(ga FruiCatcherGa)  FreeSeq:With int, heig int):void  resure():void resure():void if ender(delfl):void if ender(delfl):toole if ourbCrage(screenX:int, screenY:int, pointint, butt int):boole if ourbCrage(screenX:int, screenY:int):boole if ourbCrage(screenX:int, screenY:int):boole if and ScreenState impleme if BiedS if BiedS:BiedS	<pre>gemeDuratiint gemeDuratiint GeasonFrIndexsonFr numberBoINumberBo startGameNtess.E.EndGameMessa endGameNtess.E.EndGameNtessa backButtButt tutacSounPlaiboole gameFinikheSounPlaiboole fullPetiint borusObjedsPetiint borusoObjedsPetiint borusObjedsPetiint borusObjedsPetii</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg nt).void http://void resume():void dispose():void keyOown(keyoode.int):boole keyType(charact char):boole touchDoc(screenX:int, screenY:int, point int, butt int):boole touchDog</pre>	implema Sore impuProcessor  Fraids  TAG:String  TAG:String  TAG:String  Tada:::SoreAltana badgroundima:SoundMana badgroundima:SoundMana batton:Batto batton:Batto batton:Batto game:FruitCatcherGa game:FruitCatcherGa game:FruitCatcherGa statesetEntods FruitCatcherGa statesetEntods functions  LevelSore(ga	<pre>gemeDuralint doi::AnalogueOL. indeasonFrInGeasonFr unberBoINMereBo startGameMessa exdGameMessa backButtButt tidtacSoundFis:ExdGameMessa backButtButt tidtacSoundFis:toole gameFinishedSoundFis:toole futPeriint backButtint gameMo</pre>
<pre>res.eq.vdon.nt, neg., nt).v0d http://void resume():void diopae():void keyDown(keyoode:in):boole keyTyped(charactchar):boole houdrDo(soreerXint, soreerYint, pointint, buttint):boole boudrDorgg(soreerXint, soreerYint, pointint, buttint):boole boudrDorgg(soreerXint, soreerYint):boole seroll(amouint):boole</pre>	implema Sore impuProcessor impuProcessor impuProcessor imageFroxt soundNama:SoundNama badgroundIma:SoundNama badgroundIma:SoundNama badgroundIma:SoundNama battors.battors. battors.battors cam:OrthographiCam grame:FruiCattherGa iblewelDrick:boolea comentuotos tevetSore(ga FruiCatcherGa) methods show():void rease(vikith int, heig int):void hi():void rease(vikith int, heig int):void hi():void rease(vikith int, heig int):void if esume():void rease(vikith int, heig int):void if esume():void if es	<pre>gemeDuzatint gemeDuzatint GemeSuze gemeDuzatint GemeSuze G</pre>
<pre>evacutiveTrim, negint].Vood h();void fesume();void keyDown(keyoods:ht);boole (keyDoget(charadchar);boole (keyTypet(charadchar);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint, pointint, buttint);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint, pointint, buttint);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint, pointint, buttint);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint, pointint, buttint);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint);boole bouchDo(screenXint, screenYint);boole scroll(smouint);boole</pre>	implema Sore impuProcessor Finds T Ad3: String - TA3: String - trageFroxt:ImageProxt - soundMana:SoundMana - battors: Batto - battors: Batto - batts: StrietBat - communications - tabev8DrietBat - soless	<pre>gemeDizatiint doi::AnalogueOL. indeasonFrInDeasonFr unberBoINDeasonFr unberBoINDeasonFr startGameMessa exdGameMessa backButtButt tidtacSoundFis:boole gameFinishedSoundFisiboole futPerLint backButtint backDijetsPerLint backDijetsPerLint backDijetsPerLint backDijetsPerLint backDijetsPerLint pauseTettITextureRegL pauseTettITextureRegL pauseTettITextureRegL pauseTettITextureRegL pauseTettITExtureRegL gameMoGameMo season:int elseint domsUperSeenSt gameMoGameMo stateTIt. stateTIt. distateTIt. stateT</pre>

Figure 3.8: Screens Class Diagram

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

MenuScreen connects to the LevelScreen, CollectionScreen, OptionScreen and HelpScreen. LevelScreen will then connects to GameScreen. All of the Screen classes GameScreenState implements Serializable to write and read the values of current game state for examples game time, object spawned period, game character's position and score to JSON format data.



Figure 3.9: Views Class Diagram

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

AnalogueClock, Basket, Button, NumberBoard, NumberRow, TimesTwoAnimation and InSeasonFruit classes are view model to be used in GameScreen class to show user about information of the stage. FallingObject class is used to initialize the image, size, drop speed and movement of falling objects. FallingObjectFactory class is used with FallingObject to generate different kinds of falling objects such as fruits, bonus object and bomb. FallingObjectState class is similar to GameScreenState which has implemented Serializable to write and read the values and positions of current falling objects in JSON format data while the game is interrupted. StartGameMessage and EndGameMessage classes are to show the requirements and summary in the beginning and end of the GameScreen class is called. CollectionView is used in CollectionScreen class to show each stage of collection of fruits.

#### Chapter 3: System Design



#### Figure 3.10: Text Resources, Sound Manager and State Class Diagram

SoundManager class is used to organize sound effects and pronunciation of fruits. In order to generate sounds and use the functions from SoundManager, *soundManager.load()*; has to be called in every Screen. TextResources class is to store some String values that going to be displayed using BitmapFont in the activity. State class is different from GameScreenState class, while GameScreenState class is storing the current stage of data whereas State class is storing the game options selected by user in OptionScreen.



Figure 3.11: Layouts Class Diagram

AbstractLayoutItem class is an abstract class that cannot be instantiated. It is used in SimpleLayoutManager class to stores data such as height, weight, x and y. Layout class is used to store some fixed values (static final) while configuring the margin in SimpleLayoutManager. LayoutItem is a class model to place TextureRegion (images and fonts) and initialize the layout, size and scale of the TextureRegion. LayoutRow class can place several LayoutItems inside it and then can be place inside SimpleLayoutManager with the Margin to display items. Margin class is a class model

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

to store integer values of left, right, top and bottom and to be used in the spacing between LayoutRow in SimpleLayoutManager. SimpleLayoutManager is used to store the LayourRow and display in View such as StartGameMessage and EndGameMessage.



Figure 3.12: Models Class Diagram

GameModelFactory class is a model to store the values to manipulate the difficulties of each level and stages. Whereas GameModel class gets the values from GameModelFactory and initializes all the stages in game which will be called by GameScreen class. GameState class implements Serializable as well to read and write 35

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

the game progression of user in JSON data. FallingObjectType, FruitType, Level and Season classes store values of the respective models.

## 3.5 Storyboard

AX1	

## Figure 3.13: Splash Screen

Element	Description
AX1	Animation which the logo of the game will be shown.

## Table 3.1: Splash Screen



## Figure 3.14: Main Menu

Element	Description
G1	Graphic that display the picture of main menu's background.
T1	Title that display the name of the game.
01	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Start Game".
O2	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Collection".
03	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Option".
04	Option button that display a text to let user link to "How To Play"

Table 3.2: Main Menu

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)



# Figure 3.15: Option

Element	Description
G1	Graphic that display the picture of option's background.
01	Option button that display a figure to let user switch the gameplay by touch.
02	Option button that display a figure to let user switch the gameplay by tilt.
03	Option button that display a figure to let user switch the sound on and off.
O4	Option button that display a figure to let user back to "Main Menu"
T1	Text that display "Touch".
T2	Text that display "Tilt".

## Table 3.3: Option



## Figure 3.16: Collection

Element	Description			
G1	Graphic that display the picture of collection's background.			
T1	Text that display title of season for current collection.			
T2	Text that display name of first fruit.			
Т3	Text that display name of second fruit.			
T4	Text that display name of third fruit.			
T5	Text that display name of fourth fruit.			
01	Option button that display a picture to pronounce the name of first fruit.			
O2	Option button that display a picture to pronounce the name of second			
	fruit.			
03	Option button that display a picture to pronounce the name of third fruit.			
O4	Option button that display a picture to pronounce the name of fourth			
	fruit.			
05	Option button that display a picture to let user back to "Main Menu"			
O6	Option button that display a picture to let user link to next season of			
	collection.			

## Table 3.4: Collection

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)



## Figure 3.17: Select Level

Element	Description
G1	Graphic that display the picture of level selection's background.
01	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Level 1".
O2	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Level 2".
03	Option button that display a text to let user link to "Level 3".
04	Option button that display a picture to let user back to "Main Menu".

 Table 3.5: Select Level



Figure	3.18:	Start	Game	Message
			Game	TITE CODE SE

Element	Description					
G1	Graphic that display the picture of start game message's background.					
G2	Graphic that display the picture of start game message's board.					
G3	Graphic that display the picture of first fruit of the season.					
G4	Graphic that display the picture of second fruit of the season.					
G5	Graphic that display the picture of third fruit of the season.					
G6	Graphic that display the picture of fourth fruit of the season.					
T1	Text that display the name of the season of current stage.					
T2	Text that display the name of the first fruit of the season.					
T3	Text that display the name of the second fruit of the season.					
T4	Text that display the name of the third fruit of the season.					
T5	Text that display the name of the fourth fruit of the season.					
T6	Text that display the requirement score to pass of current page.					
01	Option button that display a text to let the user to start the game.					

## Table 3.6: Start Game Message



## Figure 3.19: Game Scene

Element	Description		
G1	Graphic that display the picture of game scene's background.		
G2	Graphic that display the picture of current season fruits.		
T1	Text that display the current amount of score.		
AX1	Animation that display the time left for the stage.		
AX2	Animation that display the character that holding the fruit basket.		

Table	3.7:	Game	Scene



## Figure 3.20: End Game Message

Element	Description
G1	Graphic that display the picture of start game message's background.
G2	Graphic that display the picture of start game message's board.
T1	Text that display "Success" if user passed the level or "Try Again" if user failed to pass the level.
T2	Text that display the score get in the stage.
T3	Text that display the total score get in all the stages.
01	Option button that display a text to let the user to start the next stage or restart the current level.
O2	Option button that display a picture to let the user to back to main menu.

## Table 3.8: End Game Message

## **3.6 Implementation Issues and Challenges**

Beautiful and attractive graphical contents such as images and animation are a crucial features of a good game. This becomes a challenges since the lack of drawing skill and creativity. Most of the graphics have to be get on free image sources on internet and edit if necessary. The images will probably get from different website and are drawn by different artist. The result of including them in the same game might let the users feel abrupt and untidy. To avoid this, more time and effort are needed to be spend on the gather of graphics. Furthermore, pronunciation of name of the fruits are required in this project. This helps the players in listening skills. It might be troublesome with the recording process and some voice acting skills with good pronunciation will be required. In order to solve this, some online tools in converting text to speech translator will be needed.

## 3.7 Timeline

TASK NAME	START DATE	DAYS	END DATE	DURATION* (WORK DAYS)	DAYS COMPLETE*	PERCENT COMPLETE	
Analysis Phase							
Develop problem statement	10/15	0	10/17	3	3	100%	
Develop project scope	10/18	3	10/18	1	1	100%	
Develop project objectives	10/19	4	10/20	2	2	100%	
Develop project objectives	10/21	6	10/22	2	2	100%	
Define impact, significance and							
contribution	10/23	8	10/24	2	2	100%	
Define background information	10/25	10	10/26	2	2	100%	
Literature review	10/27	12	10/28	2	2	100%	
Critical remark of previous work	10/29	14	10/31	3	3	100%	
Design Phase							
Select develop tools	11/1	17	11/2	2	2	100%	
Design User Requirement	11/3	19	11/4	2	2	100%	
Develop verification plan	11/5	21	11/6	2	2	100%	
Develop system flow diagram	11/7	23	11/8	2	2	100%	
Develop storyboards	11/9	25	11/11	3	3	100%	
Development Phase	Development Phase						
Collect elements	11/12	28	11/13	2	2	100%	
Develop system prototype	11/14	30	11/16	3	3	100%	
Intergrate prototype	11/17	33	11/19	3	3	100%	
Prototype testing	11/20	36	11/21	2	2	100%	
Review prototype	11/22	38	11/22	1	1	100%	
FYP 1 report submission	11/23	39	11/23	1	1	100%	
FYP 1 presentation	11/28	44	11/28	1	1	100%	

#### Figure 3.21: Timeline of FYP1



Figure 3.22: Gantt chart of FYP1

#### Chapter 3: System Design

TASK NAME	START DATE	DAYS	END DATE	DURATION* (WORK DAYS)	DAYS COMPLETE*	PERCENT COMPLETE
Development Phase						
Develop each module	1/14	0	1/25	12	12	100%
Write the code for module needed	1/28	12	2/4	8	8	100%
Testing each module	2/5	20	2/7	3	3	100%
Fix bugs	2/8	23	2/13	6	6	100%
Intergrate all modules	2/18	29	2/25	8	8	100%
Testing the prototype	2/26	37	2/27	2	2	100%
Fix bugs	2/28	39	3/4	5	5	100%
Review prototype	3/5	44	3/6	2	2	100%
Implementation Phase						
Design Black-box testing	3/7	46	3/12	6	6	100%
Integrate black-box testing	3/14	52	3/15	2	2	100%
Record the test result	3/18	54	3/20	3	3	100%
Fix bugs and further enhancement	3/21	57	3/25	5	5	100%
Test the application	3/26	62	3/29	4	4	100%
Evaluation Phase	Evaluation Phase					
Evaluate application	4/1	66	4/2	2	2	100%
Further enhancement	4/3	68	4/5	3	3	100%
Submission of the FYP2	4/8	71	4/8	1	1	100%
FYP2 presentation	4/17	72	4/17	1	1	100%

Figure 3.23: Timeline of FYP2



Figure 3.24: Gantt chart of FYP2

## **CHAPTER 4: SYSTEM METHODOLOGY AND REQUIREMENTS**

#### 4.1 Methodology

Prototyping model is chosen to be the software development model of this project. A prototype will be constructed, examined and reworked as necessary until a best prototype is eventually completed. Trial-and-error process will be taken place in order to complete the prototype. The prototype in this project will be developed based on presently known requirements. Design, coding and testing phrases will be done during the development of the prototype.

Diagram of Prototype model:



Prototyping Model

#### **Figure 4.1: Prototyping Model**

A prototyping model will start with identifying and analysing requirements of the system. The requirements are defined as detail as possible for example the genre of game to be developed and the platform of the system. Research on similar background of the system will be done in order to have more knowledge and understanding regarding to the background of the project especially in term of story, contents and gameplay.

After identifying the requirements in the requirements analysis phrase, the project will undergo design phrase. A preliminary design for the system will be created and will be used to construct the first prototype. The system might still likely to change and unclear in details in this stage (Dinesh n.d.). Storyboard will be used to draw and

plan the design flow of the application. Some of the graphics and sounds have to be draw or get on the internet which without copyright.

Implementation phrase is where the coding phrase of the project takes place. Android Studio has been chose to help me in the creation of this project. The graphical images and music that has prepared will be included in the application. The first prototype will be created as the preliminary work in this phrase of project.

In the testing phrase, black box testing is used to detect errors and bugs. Any errors and bugs found in the prototype will be fixed to improve until the best version of prototype has been made. Review from users of the prototype will be collected and analysed to be used in the phrase of refining of the prototype. This stage will be repeated until a complete product has been developed by adding new function and requirements each time. Black-box testing consists of several techniques such as equivalence partitioning, boundary value analysis, state transition test, decision table tests and use case testing. Use case testing is a form of black box testing technique based on the input of flows but not the data. Therefore, use case testing is applied in this project because no data is needed to be input by user in this project.



**Figure 4.2: Development Flow Diagram** 

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)





# Figure 4.3: Global market share held by leading smartphone OS (Sales of end user) from 2009 to 2018 (Statista, 2018)

Android: Android is chosen to be the platform of the application in this project because of there is higher population of users using smartphone with android platform (Statista, 2018). The mobile game application is developed with a minimum SDK of API level 15 (Android 4.0 - Ice Cream Sandwich). The application targeting mobile devices with API 28 and later.

#### Programming Language:

**Java:** It is an object-oriented programming language and one of the most famous language in use. LibGDX as a game development application framework and also written primarily in Java is also implemented in the mobile application.

**XML:** Extensible markup language (XML) is a lightweight markup language used to describe data. It is scalable and easy to use in designing Android layouts.

**JSON:** JavaScript Object Notation (JSON) is a lightweight data-interchange format used to parse and generate data. It is a text format that easy to use in storing and exchanging data.

#### Storage:

**Local Phone Storage (Shared Preferences):** The mobile application only required a small collection of key-values to store the game progress and user preference options. Thus the local storage is selected to be used to store and retrieve application's values.

#### Software:

	Android Studio				
	- Official integrated development				
	Android OS huilt on LatDroing' Intelli				
	Android OS, built on JetBrains Intellij				
	IDEA software and designed especially				
	for Android development.				
	• LibGDX				
likgox	- Java game development framework				
	that supports a unified API that are able				
	to be used across all supported				
	platforms.				
	• Artweaver				
	- Painting tool with a large set of				
	predefined genuine brushes for users to				
Aw	paint creatively.				
	Texture Packer				
	- A sprite sheet creation editor that				
	organizes and optimizes sprite sheets for				
	game. It supports many game engines				
	including LibGDX and Unity.				
-					

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)



 Table 4.1: Software used table

Hardware:

Mobile Device with Android OS for system application implementation and testing.

Operating System	Android v8.0 (Oreo)
Processor	Octa-core (4x2.4 GHz Cortex-A73 & 4x1.8 GHz Cortex-A53)
Graphics	Mali-G71 MP8
RAM	4 GB
Storage	64 GB
Display	5.9 inches (96.0 cm <sup>2</sup> ), 1080 x 1920 pixels (16:9 ratio)

#### **Table 4.2: Mobile Device Requirements**

#### Personal Computer for mobile application development.

Operating System	Microsoft Windows 10 Home
CPU	Intel <sup>®</sup> Core <sup>™</sup> i5-5200U CPU @ 2.20GHz
GPU	NVIDIA GeForce GT 920M
RAM	4.00 GB

#### **Table 4.3: Personal Computer Requirements**

## 4.3 User Requirements

Functional requirements are determined by using use cases created in Chapter 3.2 which is based on the game design specification document. It illustrates the interaction between user and game system. It also allows the decomposition of game software functionality into small chunks of functionality.

## User Perspective

- User shall be able to play the fruit catching game.
- User shall be able to choose the level they want to play after complete certain requirement.
- User shall be able to change the style of gameplay they preferred.
- User shall be able to check the collection of fruits after they complete certain level.
- User shall be able to check the way to play the game through "How to Play".
- User shall be able to check the requirements of the stage before starting the game.
- User shall be able to control the game character to catch the fruits.
- User shall be able to check the time left of current stage.
- User shall be able to view the score they got in current stage.
- User shall be able to view the score they got after completion of stage.
- User shall be able to know whether they have passed current stage.
- User shall be able to continue the current stage progress after returning to the game from an interruption.

## System Perspective

- System shall be able to spawn fruits for user to catch.
- System shall be able to record the user progression of the game.
- System shall be able to store the preference options of user.
- System shall be able to count the total score of user after completion of stage.

#### 4.2 Non-Functional requirement

Non-functional requirements are established based on game design, game objectives and academic problem specification.

#### Environmental Requirements

- System shall be able to run on all Android OS mobile devices.
- System shall only be playable in landscape device orientation.
- System shall be able to support all kind of screen resolutions.

#### Performance Requirements

- System shall be able to respond to the requests of user with no or minor delay.
- System shall be able to retrieve the game state before pause if the game has been interrupted by incoming call and etc.
- System shall be able to response user request on skipping Splash Screen.

#### Usability Requirements

- System shall be easy and simple to understand and use.
- System shall use simple English while giving instruction on the gameplay since the users are targeting post-school children.

#### **CHAPTER 5:** SYSTEM IMPLEMENTATION AND TESTING

#### **5.1 Game Scenes Concept and Description**

As fruits fall from the top of the screen, user can try to catch as many fruits as possible. At the same time, user is recommended to get in-season fruits that shown on the top of the screen. When fruits are falling, touch the mobile device with finger to move the character with the basket and catch fruits. Alternatively, user can tilt the mobile device to control where the user want the character to move. An out of season fruit is worth 1 point. In-season fruits are worth double. Try to catch falling stars for bonus points. Avoid bomb, which will decrease the score.

The game consists of three levels. In every level the user needs to beat 8 challenges - one challenge for every season and conditions. At the beginning of the challenge user can see the fruits the season prefer and the number of points the user needs to collect. If user is manage to reach or exceed the goal, user can advance to the next level. Otherwise user will lose and the game is over. The difficulty increases with every new challenge and level. The first time user beats all challenges in Level 1 and user will unlock the next level. Next time user can start from that level and not from the beginning. Try to collect as many points in total as possible. When user leave the application the game the state of the game before quitting will be stored. User can come back at a later time to continue to catch the fruits needed.

GameNode1[] games1 = new GameNode1[CHALLENCE_COUNT];									
<pre>games1[0] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games1[1] = new GameMode1(duration: 20000,									
<pre>games1[2] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
<pre>games1[3] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games1[4] = new GameWode1(duration: 20000,									
<pre>games1[5] = new GameWode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
<pre>games1[6] = new GameHode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games1[7] = new GameWode1(duration: 20000,									
<pre>games1[8] = new GameWode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
GameMode1[] games2 = new GameMode1[CHALLENGE_COUNT];									
<pre>games2[0] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
<pre>games2[1] = new GameModel( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games2[2] = new GameMode1(duration: 20000,									
<pre>games2[3] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games2[4] = new GameModel(duration: 20000,									
<pre>games2[5] = new GameMode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
<pre>games2[6] = new GameWode1( duration: 20000,</pre>									
games2[7] = new GameHode1(duration: 20000,									
games2[8] = new GameHode1( duration: 20000,									

Figure 5.1: Partial Code from GameModelFactory class

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

Chapter 5: System Implementation and Testing



Figure 5.2: Partial Code from GameModel class



#### Figure 5.3: Partial Code from Game Screen

The difficulty in the game can be adjusted in GameModelFactory class by manipulate the values of time duration of the stage, spawn time period of falling objects and score goal that use difficulty value to calculate (shown in Figure 5.2). In harder difficulty of level, the spawn time period for fruit and bonus objects will be longer and spawn time period for bomb will be shorter. From Figure 5.3, it shows that the system will compare the time period of specific falling objects last spawned on the screen with the spawn time period sets in Figure 5.1 is longer, it takes more time to spawn the objects in the game scene.

5.2 Data Storing Technique



Figure 5.4: Shared Preferences – fruit-game-preferences.xml





The proposed game in this project does not required database to store data because not much amount of data needed to be stored in this game. The data of option game state in OptionScreen that can be configured by user will be stored using Shared Preferences because the data are suitable to be stored in the form of key-value pair.



Figure 5.6: JSON data - gamestate.json

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)



Figure 5.7: Codes to implement storage of JSON data

JSON is used in the proposed game because it is the best alternative for XML in data exchange. Since Shared Preferences only allows primitive values or strings to be stored, therefore, JSON is used in order to store custom Java objects. In this project, GameScreenState, FallingObjectState and GameState classes have implemented Serializable to write and read values in JSON format.

#### 5.3 User Interface Design - Game Prototypes



**Figure 5.8: Splash Screen Interface** 

Before entering the main menu of the application, a splash screen will show up. User can choose to skip it by tapping the screen.



Figure 5.9: Main Menu Interface

In the main menu screen, there are several options for user to choose the action they wish to perform. To start the game, select "Start" button to enter the game level selection screen.



Figure 5.10: Level Selection Interface

In the level selection screen, only the first level is available for user to play by default. User has to unlock the following level by completing the previous level. Level 1 indicates the easiest difficulty while level 3 indicates the hardest. White color of text indicates the level has not been unlocked.



Figure 5.11: Start Game Message Interface

Before user enters the actual gameplay screen, a start game message will show up to tell the details of the current stage. User has to refer the in-season fruits displayed on the start game message and try to catch as many in-season fruit as possible to boost up the score.



Figure 5.12: Gameplay Interface

The game will start immediately after the user click the start button. At the same time, the clock will be started counting down to 0 and falling objects will be spawned on the top of the screen. User can control the game character by touching the screen by default.



Figure 5.13: End Game Message 1 Interface


Figure 5.14: End Game Message 2 Interface

Once the time is up, the end game message will pop out. If the user manages to score the targeted score mentioned in the start game message. "Success!" will be displayed on the top of the screen. However, if user fails to score the targeted score, "Try again!" will be displayed. The user can choose to play the next stage or play again the same stage if they failed the previous stage. If the user wishes to stop the game, they can click "Back" button to get back to the main menu.



Figure 5.15: Collection 1 Interface



Figure 5.16: Collection 2 Interface

If user clicks the Collection button in the main menu, the user is able to see the collection of fruits in every stage. The fruits will only be unlocked if the user has completed the specific stage. The fruits will be darken to indicate the user has not passed the stage yet. If the fruits is unlocked, user can click on the fruits icon to play the pronunciation of the fruits.



**Figure 5.17: Option Interface** 

In the option screen, user can alter the type of gameplay and the setting of the sound. By choosing "Touch", the user has to use finger to touch the screen in order to move the game character. Whereas by choosing "Tilt", the user has to tilt the phone to left or right to control the movement of game character.

#### Chapter 5: System Implementation and Testing



Figure 5.18: How To Play Interface

In the How to Play screen, it shows simple guidelines and rules on how the game works. User can exit the page once the user has understood the gameplay.

#### 5.4 Black-box Testing

The testing phrase in this project involved in using the method of black-box testing model as it focuses on functionality and overall playability aspects of the game application. In this method, only the inputs and outputs of the application are tested, because black box testing does not required knowledge of how the internal system performs. After the game has been programmed, expected results and actual results are compared to verify the level of project completion.

Black box testing considers the software as a "Black Box" – without any knowledge of internal working. Black box testing only tests the fundamental aspects of the system. According to Khan (2012), black box testing is efficient for large code segment and is performing quicker compare to white box testing in test case development. Therefore, this project will be using black box testing to test the application.

Start Application					
Input	Expected Output	Actual Output			
Click on the game icon	Display splash screen's animation.	Displayed.			
Click on the splash screen to skip the animation	Main menu interface will be displayed instantly.	Displayed.			

Main Menu				
Input	Expected Results	Actual Results		
Click on the "Start" button	Change from main menu	Success.		
	screen to level selection			
	screen.			
Click on the "Collection"	Change from main menu	Success.		
button	screen to collection			
	screen.			
Click on the "Option"	Change from main menu	Success.		
button	screen to option screen.			
Click on the "How To	Change from main menu	Success.		
Play" button	screen to how to play			
	screen.			

 Table 5.1: Testing on starting application

 Table 5.2: Testing on Main Menu

Level Selection				
Input	Expected Results	Actual Results		
Click on "Level 1" button (that has been unlocked)	Change from level selection screen to gameplay screen.	Success.		
Click on "Level 2" button	Send a toast message about	Toast message did not show		
(that has not been unlocked)	level has not been	up.		
	unlocked.			
Click on "Level 3" button	Send a toast message about	Toast message did not show		
(that has not been unlocked)	level has not been	up.		
	unlocked.			
Click on "Back" button	Change from level selection screen to back screen.	Success.		

Tabl	e 5.3: Testing on Level Selection	1

Gameplay				
Input	Expected Results	Actual Results		
Click on the "Start" button	Start Game Message will	Success.		
	disappear.			
	Time will start counting	Success.		
	down.			
	Falling objects will start to	Success.		
	spawn.			
	Game character will be	Success.		
	displayed.			
	Game details such as time	Success.		
	remains, current score and			
	in-season fruits will be			
	displayed.			
Detect user input on	Game character will	Success.		
controlling character.	follow on user motions.			
Detect the falling objects	Score will add 1 point if	Success.		
of user gets.	out-of-season fruit is			
	detected.			
	Score will add 2 point if	Success.		
	in-season fruit is detected.			
	Score will add 3 point if	Success.		
	bonus object is detected.			
	Score will deduct 4 point if	Success.		
	bomb is detected.			

 Table 5.4: Testing on Gameplay

Collection					
Input	Expected Results Actual Results				
Click on fruit icons. (that	Pronunciation of fruit will	Success.			
has been unlocked)	be played.				
Click on fruit icons. (that	Send a toast message about	Toast message did not			
has not been unlocked)	fruit has not been	show up.			
	unlocked.				
Click on the "Next"	Next collection of fruits	Success.			
button.	will be displayed.				
Click on the "Back"	Change from collection	Success.			
button	screen to main menu				
	screen.				
T-11.55. T-stine or C-llestion					

Table 5.5: Testing on Collection

Option		
Input	Expected Results	Actual Results
Click on "Touch" or "Tilt"	Selected button will	Success.
button.	brighten up.	
Click on "Sound On" or	Selected on/off button will	Success.
"Sound Off" button.	be displayed.	
Click on the "Back"	Change from collection	Success.
button	screen to main menu	
	screen.	

#### Table 5.6: Testing on Option

How To Play				
Input	Expected Results	Actual Results		
Click on the "Back"	Change from collection	Success.		
button	screen to main menu			
	screen.			

 Table 5.7: Testing on How To Play

#### **5.5 User Acceptance Testing**

The goal of this survey is to test the effect of different teaching methodologies on learning motivation and achievement in fruit recognition. In this survey, ARCS questionnaire and fruit recognition test are used to collect data which is then analyzed with SPSS for Windows. Pre-school children are randomly selected as the participants in this survey, then are separated into two groups, the experimental and control group, to study the effect on the learning achievement from the different teaching approaches, traditional classroom-based learning and game-based learning. A total of 60 pre-school children have participated in this survey, of which 44 are males and 16 females, with the average age of 4-6 years. There are 30 pre-school children (19 males and 11 females) in control group, using the traditional classroom-based learning approach; there are 30 pre-school children (25 males and 5 females) in experimental group which using the game-based teaching approach.



### Figure 5.19: Experiment design for comparing the Game-based learning and the Traditional classroom-based learning

This survey analyzed the result scored in the pre-test and post-test, to check whether there are significance differences between the experimental group and control group before and after they try different type of learning approach. Eventually, according to the questionnaire results on pre-school children, an integrated view of the game proposed and teaching approach can be obtained.

The learning performance was taken from the experimental and control group children' test scores. In the pre-test and post-test, the pre-school children have been tested to 68 Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

recognize 8 kinds of fruits. The sample of the test can be referred in Appendix I. The results scored by each pre-school children are recorded and analyzed with an independent sample T-test.

	Group	Number	Mean	SD	t-test	for Equal	lity of Means
					t	df	Sig. (2-tailed)
Pre-test	Experimental	30	74.26	8.267	-0.331	62	0.705
	Control	30	73.47	12.324			
Post-test	Experimental	30	80.20	9.423	3.023	62	0.004
	Control	30	75.34	12.03			

Table 5.8: The results for the learning achievement of different learning method

In pre-test comparison, t-test shows no difference in learning achievement between experimental group (Children who used the fruit catching game with game-based learning) and control group (Children who used traditional classroom-based learning) as shown in Table 5.8. However, the post-test comparison has a significant difference, Table 5.8 shows the average scores of children in experimental group who use the fruit catching game with game-based learning are Mean = 80.20 and SD = 9.423, which are higher than who use the traditional classroom-based learning (Mean = 75.34, SD = 12.030). Lastly, comparison with the scores of pre-test and post-test shows that, in the control group who use the traditional classroom-based learning does not have a significant difference on the scores of pre-test and post-test, but in the experimental group who use the fruit catching game with game-based learning have significant differences in the scores of pre-test (Mean = 74.26) and post-test (Mean = 80.20). From the data above, it can be concluded that the game proposed has increase children's academic performance as compare to traditional classroom-based learning. This proved that the first objective of this project which is to compensate the lack of interactivity of traditional classroom-based learning is achieved.

ARCS model was considered as the preferred theory and used in this survey to measure effect of games proposed in this project on learners' motivation along four attributes of Attention, Relevance, Confidence, and Satisfaction. The reason is because this model has been widely used to evaluate motivations of learners in a variety of learning settings including E-learning environments and web-based distance settings, hypermedia contexts, and classroom face-to-face setting (Kebritchi, 2018).

Factor	Definition
Attention	A student's attention has to be aroused and sustained.
Relevance	After the student's attention is gained, a student may wonder how the given material relates to their interests and goals. If the content is perceived to be helpful in accomplishing one's goals, then they are more likely to be motivated.
Confidence	Students have to know that they will probably be successful before completing a given task. They have to feel somewhat confident. Success is not guaranteed and people enjoy a challenge. However, the challenge can't be too difficult.
Satisfaction	If the outcomes of a learner's effort is consistent with their expectations and they feel relatively good about those outcomes, they will remain motivated.

#### Figure 5.20: The Four Factors in the ARCS Model (Ying and Yang, 2013)

Questionnaire results on the effectiveness of game proposed with implementation of game-based learning are collected. The procedure of questionnaire forming is based on the definition of measuring aspect and the items is based on literature and expert opinion, which are used to generate a formal questionnaire. The designed questionnaire adopted from the questionnaires of Su and Cheng (2013) and it is fairly high reliability, as all questions have been revised by experts, and therefore fit the needs of this survey.

The proposed questionnaire is based on Keller's ARCS motivation model with its four dimensions attention (Dimension A), relevance (Dimension R), confidence (Dimension C) and satisfaction (Dimension S) with a total of 17 questions. Responses to all questions were on a five point Likert-scale questionnaire: "5: Strongly agree" means absolute agreement with the given question; "4: Agree" means general agreement with the question; "3: Neither" stands for neither agree nor disagree with the question; "2: Disagree" represents general disagreement; "1: Strongly disagree" represents absolute disagreement with the question.

The narration of the questionnaire is as follows: this survey uses a game with gamebased learning approach to improve the learning effect of fruit recognition, after the end of experiment, let the children participate the system test, conduct test and complete the questionnaire. This has been done to understand the degree of children' acceptance for this system. There are four parts: in the first part (Dimension A), children evaluate whether there is attraction in game content; in the second part (Dimension R), children assess whether the game content is helpful and worth learning; in the third part (Dimension C), children evaluate whether the game gave them self-control over the learning process and whether it was able to build confidence in children to finish whole activities; in the fourth part (Dimension S), children assess the their overall degree of satisfaction and acceptance for the system.

Item	Question
A1	The themes of the learning material draw my attention.
A2	The way in which the learning materials are presented helps me focus my
	attention.
A3	I can concentrate on the learning activities.
A4	The learning activities can stimulate my curiosity.
A5	The learning activities is interesting to me.
R1	I can link the content of the activities to the knowledge that I am already familiar
	with.
R2	The content of the activities is linked to my daily experiences.
R3	The content of the activities is worth learning.
R4	The content of the activities motivates me to put more effort in the activities.
C1	The progressing method of learning activities meets my expectations.
C2	I can control my progress in the learning activities.
C3	I am confident that I can accomplish all the learning activities.
C4	I am confident that I can apply what I learn from the learning activities to my
	daily life.
<b>S</b> 1	I enjoy the learning activities.
S2	I am satisfied with my learning achievement in the learning activities.
<b>S</b> 3	The content of the activities is worth my time and effort.
S4	Completing the activities gives me a satisfying feeling of accomplishment.

#### **Table 5.9: Survey Questions**

Item	Number of Item	Cronbach α
ARCS-A (Attention)	5	0.92
ARCS-R (Relevance)	4	0.88
ARCS-C (Confidence)	4	0.97
ARCS-S (Satisfaction)	4	0.86
	Average:	0.9075

Table 5.10: Cronbach's alpha of questionnaire

Table 5.9 lists the Cronbach's alpha of ARCS questionnaire that children done after using two difference types of learning approach. This survey uses Cronbach's alpha value to verify the reliability standard of the questionnaire. Cronbach's alpha coefficient is used to evaluate the internal consistency reliability of the tests. Cronbach's a coefficient ranges between 0 and 1, and Stephanie (2014) suggests that 0.7 is an acceptable minimum reliability coefficient. The Cronbach's alpha values of four dimension are all higher than .70, and the entire questionnaire is  $\alpha = .91$  which indicate the questionnaire is reliable. The reliability is the credibility and stability of the questionnaire result which stands for there are consistencies among every question.

						A	NOVA			
		Ν	Mean			Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
A1	Experimental Group	30	4.10	A1	Between Groups	.017	1	.017	.044	.835
	Control group	30	4.13		Within Groups	22.167	58	.382		
	Total	60	4.12		Total	22.183	59			
A2	Experimental Group	30	4.13	A2	Between Groups	8.067	1	8.067	14.322	.000
	Control group	30	3.40		Within Groups	32.667	58	.563		
	Total	60	3.77		Total	40.733	59			
A3	Experimental Group	30	4.30	A3	Between Groups	11.267	1	11.267	25.460	.000
	Control group	30	3.43		Within Groups	25.667	58	.443		
	Total	60	3.87		Total	36.933	59			
A4	Experimental Group	30	4.27	A4	Between Groups	4.267	1	4.267	5.411	.024
	Control group	30	3.73		Within Groups	45.733	58	.789		
	Total	60	4.00		Total	50.000	59			
A5	Experimental Group	30	4.17	A5	Between Groups	13.067	1	13.067	32.204	.000
	Control group	30	3.23		Within Groups	23.533	58	.406		
	Total	60	3.70		Total	36.600	59			

#### Figure 5.21: ANOVA results in Dimension A (Attention)

The one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) is used to determine whether there are any statistically significant differences between the means of experimental group and control group. Figure 5.21 shows that responses to item A1 indicated that there wasn't a significant difference in the attractiveness of contents of learning materials: F = 0.044, Sig. = 0.835 > 0.05. This might because traditional classroom-based learning are using

variety of learning materials that are colorful and beautiful while teaching. While the game proposed is also using attractive graphics that similar to materials used in traditional classroom-based learning. Responses to item A2 indicated that there was a significant difference in the attractiveness of the presentation of learning materials: F = 14.322, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Responses to item A3 indicated that there was a significant difference in the attractiveness of the active nature of the learning activities: F = 25.460, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Responses to item A4 indicated that there was a slight difference in children' curiosity toward the active nature of the learning activities: F = 5.411, Sig. = 0.024 < 0.05. Responses to item A5 indicated that there was a significant difference in children' interest in the learning activities: F = 32.204, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. The results of A2 – A5 have indicated that children in the experimental group who played fruit catching game believe that their concentration has been enhanced while playing the game and has been encouraged their learning through play, and therefore they thought the learning activities were interesting.

R1	Experimental Group	30	4.10	R1	Between Groups	.017	1	.017	.026	.871
	Control group	30	4.07		Within Groups	36.567	58	.630		
	Total	60	4.08		Total	36.583	59			
R2	Experimental Group	30	4.20	R2	Between Groups	.067	1	.067	.147	.703
	Control group	30	4.13		Within Groups	26.267	58	.453		
	Total	60	4.17		Total	26.333	59			
R3	Experimental Group	30	4.27	R3	Between Groups	.267	1	.267	.663	.419
	Control group	30	4.13		Within Groups	23.333	58	.402		
	Total	60	4.20		Total	23.600	59			
R4	Experimental Group	30	4.17	R4	Between Groups	12.150	1	12.150	31.983	.000
	Control group	30	3.27		Within Groups	22.033	58	.380		
	Total	60	3.72		Total	34.183	59			

#### Figure 5.22: ANOVA results in Dimension R (Relevance)

From Figure 5.22, responses to item R1 indicated that there wasn't a significant difference in the link between the learning activities and children' knowledge: F = 0.026, Sig. = 0.871 > 0.05. Responses to item R2 indicated that there wasn't a significant difference in the link between the learning activities and children' daily experiences: F = 0.147, Sig. = 0.703 > 0.05. Responses to item R3 indicated that there wasn't a significant difference in thinking that the contents in learning activities is worthy to learn: F = 0.663, Sig. = 0.419 > 0.05. Results of R1 – R3 indicate that children believed there is not much difference between fruit catching game and classroom-based learning in terms of Relevance aspect. Both learning activities have provided learning content that is helpful and worth learning. Responses to item R4 indicated that there was a

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

significant difference in thinking that the fruit catching game is helpful to children by motivates them putting more effort in the learning activities: F = 31.983, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Many children in the experimental group thought that the fruit catching game could help their motor skill. The results show that children in the experimental group that completing levels in the game encouraged them to continue the learning activities than they did in the classroom.

C1	Experimental Group	30	4.13	C1	Between Groups	11.267	1	11.267	28.006	.000
	Control group	30	3.27		Within Groups	23.333	58	.402		
	Total	60	3.70		Total	34.600	59			
C2	Experimental Group	30	4.23	C2	Between Groups	2.817	1	2.817	5.415	.023
	Control group	30	3.80		Within Groups	30.167	58	.520		
	Total	60	4.02		Total	32.983	59			
C3	Experimental Group	30	4.23	C3	Between Groups	2.017	1	2.017	4.710	.034
	Control group	30	3.87		Within Groups	24.833	58	.428		
	Total	60	4.05		Total	26.850	59			
C4	Experimental Group	30	4.00	C4	Between Groups	.267	1	.267	.563	.456
	Control group	30	3.87		Within Groups	27.467	58	.474		
	Total	60	3.93		Total	27.733	59			

#### Figure 5.23: ANOVA results in Dimension C (Confidence)

Figure 5.23 shows the responses to item C1 indicated that there was a significant difference in believing that the progressing method of learning activities meets children' expectations: F = 28.006, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Children in the experimental group indicated that the fruit catching game were a real learning experience which they could not possibly gain from textbooks and audio CDs. Responses to item C2 indicated that there was a slight difference in controlling the progress of learning activity: F = 5.415, Sig. = 0.023 < 0.05. They can choose to replay a level or continue to proceed to next level in the game, unlike in traditional classroom-based learning, it is hard for them to catch up if they missed what teacher said in the classroom. Responses to item C3 indicated that there was a slight difference in having the confidence to accomplish all activities: F = 4.710, Sig. = 0.034 < 0.05. As the game contains different levels of difficulties for them to choose, they can choose to replay easy difficulty's level until they get familiar with the gameplay. Responses to item C4 indicated that there wasn't a significant difference in having the confidence to apply what they learn from the learning activities to children' everyday life: F = 0.563, Sig. = 0.456 > 0.05. The results of C1-C3 indicates that the children feel confidence with the difficulty of the game as compared to classroom. This indicates that the difficulty of the game is appropriate for their level which proves that the second objective of this project has been achieved.

#### Chapter 5: System Implementation and Testing

S1	Experimental Group	30	4.07	S1	Between Groups	8.067	1	8.067	13.548	.001
	Control group	30	3.33		Within Groups	34.533	58	.595		
	Total	60	3.70		Total	42.600	59			
S2	Experimental Group	30	4.27	S2	Between Groups	10.417	1	10.417	26.004	.000
	Control group	30	3.43		Within Groups	23.233	58	.401		
	Total	60	3.85		Total	33.650	59			
S3	Experimental Group	30	4.17	S3	Between Groups	6.017	1	6.017	13.614	.000
	Control group	30	3.53		Within Groups	25.633	58	.442		
	Total	60	3.85		Total	31.650	59			
S4	Experimental Group	30	4.17	S4	Between Groups	8.817	1	8.817	18.686	.000
	Control group	30	3.40		Within Groups	27.367	58	.472		
	Total	60	3.78		Total	36.183	59			

#### Figure 5.24: ANOVA results in Dimension S (Satisfaction)

Figure 5.24 shows the responses to item S1 indicated that there was a significant difference in children' enjoyment of the fruit catching game: F = 13.548, Sig. = 0.001 < 0.05. Children in the experimental group stated that the game was interesting compared with a textbook and they could have controlled the character in the game which give them choices to interact during learning. Responses to item S2 indicated that there was a significant difference in being satisfied by children' achievement in the fruit catching game: F = 26.004, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Most of the children in experimental group enjoyed the fruit catching game because they could unlock the collection after complete a stage in the game, which act as a reward for them. Responses to item S3 indicated that there was a significant difference in thinking that the contents in learning activities is worthy to spend their time and effort to learn: F = 13.614, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Most of the children in experimental group felt that the game was interesting, and they seemed to be immersed in the learning situation during the activity. Responses to item S4 indicated that there was a significant difference in having sense of satisfaction by children after completing the learning activities: F = 18.686, Sig. = 0.000 < 0.05. Many children in the experimental group mentioned that completing a level with several stages giving them sense of accomplishment because the score goal for each stage is not that easy to be achieved.

The statistical results of the survey also demonstrate that for the experimental group, using fruit catching game with game-based learning approach in the learning process produced better learning outcomes and learning motivation than using the traditional classroom-based learning. Although children in the experimental group enjoyed the game in learning, they still recognized the value of non-gaming learning modules. They pointed out that game-based learning is motivating, but the non-gaming learning style

#### Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

is still very important. They thought that games-based learning could not be used alone without traditional teaching, and hoped that game-based learning would be widely adopted in the future.

The evaluation results of learning outcomes in pre-test and post-test and learning motivation in questionnaire demonstrate that using interactive games in learning could achieve a better learning performance and motivation than traditional classroom-based learning. Through the results of this survey, it can be concluded that the objectives of this project in compensate the lack of interactivity and overcome the loss of motivation with appropriate learning module's difficulty is achieved.

#### **CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION**

#### 6.1 Discussion and Conclusion

Since the benefit of mobile devices has undoubtedly exploded, a vast amount of technological tools have been provided for people to use in anyway and anytime. Certain taboos about games must be overcome before the education field adopts it. Game-based learning should not be treated as a waste of time or a way that implicate students with a fun but worthless task. Game-based learning can be utilized in teaching where appropriate especially incorporating it into traditional instructional teaching to bring an enjoyable and captivating experience for students.

In this project, some deficiencies on current traditional teaching method and existing game have been found and analysed. To overcome these problems, a game with game-based learning approach is proposed in this project. By reviewing some existing applications, the advantages found from the existing system have been taken into consideration to be included in the project as well. On the other side, the disadvantages will be avoided to ensure the quality of the project outcome.

The objectives of this project is to develop an interactive game with adequate difficulty that tracks user learning progress. By playing the game, user can learn to differentiate the total of 30 fruits from different seasons, the name and pronunciation of them. User can retry the stages with different difficulties, which can train user fine motor skills that helps in cognitive development.

In conclusion, the main focus of this project is to develop a mobile game application that helps post-school children in differentiate different kinds of fruits with the concept of game-based learning.

#### **6.2 Future Enhancements**

• Set screen time limits

The application should implement a function that can detect the duration of game time user has played. At the same time, parents should be able to set a time limit for the duration of game time to limit the time their children spend on the mobile device. According to Time (2019), some studies found that weaker performance on developmental measure has shown on children who spent longer duration in using screen such as computers and phones. Other than that, this can prevent children from reducing physical activity which can cause obesity problem in children (Lee, 2019).

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

Faculty of Information and Communication Technology (Perak Campus), UTAR.

77

• Add competitive and collaborative element into the gameplay

Multiplayer mode can be implemented into the game to promote competitive and collaborative gameplay which could emotionally and cognitively encourage players and effect on their learning and motivation naturally (Jabbar and Felicia, 2015). However, including multiplayer mode in the game indicates internet connectivity is needed. Children may not have enough mature and knowledge to differentiate violent, false and inappropriate information on the internet.

#### **REFERENCES**

Admiraal, W., Huizenga, J., Akkerman, S. & Dam, G. T., 2012. The concept of flow in collaborative game-based learning. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(3), pp. 1185-1194.

Anon., 2018. Global market share held by smartphone operating systems 2009-2018, by quarter. [Online]

Available at: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/266136/global-market-share-held-by-smartphone-operating-systems/</u>

[Accessed 1 April 2019].

Cojocariu, V. & Boghian, I., 2014. Teaching the Relevance of Game-Based Learning to Preschool and Primary Teachers. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, Volume 143, p. 640–646.

Eseryel, D. et al., 2014. An Investigation of the Interrelationships between Motivation, Engagement, and Complex Problem Solving in Game-based Learning. *Educational Technology* & *Society*, 17(1), pp. 42-53.

Furdu, I., Tomozei, C. & Köse, U., 2017. Pros and Cons Gamification and Gaming in Classroom. *BRAIN: Broad Research in Artificial Intelligence and Neuroscience*, 8(2), pp. 2068-0473.

Greysprings, 2019. Kindergarten Kids Learning: Fun Educational Games. s.l.:s.n.

Greysprings, 2019. Toddler Learning Games - Little Kids Games. s.l.:s.n.

Hull, D. C., Williams, G. A. & Griffit, M. D., 2013. Video game characteristics, happiness and flow as predictors of addiction among video game players: A pilot study. *J Behav Addict*, 2(3), pp. 145-152.

Jabbar, A. & Felicia, P., 2015. Gameplay Engagement and Learning in Game-Based Learning: A Systematic Review. *Review of Educational Research*, 85(4), pp. 740-449.

Kebritchi, M., 2019. Effects of a Computer Game on Mathematics Achievement and Class Motivation: An Experimental Study. *Spring Term*, pp. 1 - 185.

Ke, F. & Abras, 2013. Computer-game-based tutoring of mathematics.. *Computers & Education*, Volume 60, pp. 488-457.

Kelly, T., 2014. *Is Mobile Gaming The New Core Gaming?*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://techcrunch.com/2014/11/02/is-mobile-gaming-the-new-core-gaming/</u> [Accessed 11 April 2018].

Khan, M. E., 2012. A Comparative Study of White Box, Black Box and Grey Box Testing Techniques. *International Journal of Advanced Computer Science and Applications*, 3(6), pp. 12-15.

Kiddos, 2018. Kids: All In One. s.l.:s.n.

Klappenbach, M., 2018. *Choosing The Video Game Platform Best For You*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.lifewire.com/choosing-video-game-platform-811337</u>

Lee, K., 2019. *http://time.com/5514539/screen-time-children-brain/*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.verywellfamily.com/kids-and-technology-when-to-limit-it-and-</u>

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

<u>how-621145</u> [Accessed 4 April 2019].

Meluso, A., Zheng, M. X., Spires, H. A. & Lester, J., 2012. Enhancing 5th graders' science content knowledge and self-efficacy through. *Computers & Education*, Volume 59, pp. 497-504.

Parisod, H., 2014. The advantages and limitations of digital games in children's health promotion. *FinJeHeW*, 6(4), pp. 164-173.

 Park, A., 2019. Too Much Screen Time Can Have Lasting Consequences for Young Children's Brains.
 [Online]

 Available
 at:
 <u>http://time.com/5514539/screen-time-children-brain/</u>

 [Accessed 4 April 2019].
 [Online]

Perrotta, C., Featherstone, G., Aston, H. & Houghton, E., 2013. Game-based Learning: Latest Evidence and Future Directions.. *NFER Research Programme: Innovation in Education*..

Pho, A. & Dinscore, A., 2015. Game-Based Learning. Tips and Trends.

Shan, L. G., 2015.The Benefits of Game-based Learning.[Online]Availableat:Leaderonomics.com[Accessed 15 November 2018].

Snow, B., 2016. The Potential for Game-based Learning to Imporve Outcomes for Nontraditional Students. *Muzzy Lane*.

Stephanie, G., 2014. *Cronbach's Alpha: Simple Definition, Use and Interpretation*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://www.statisticshowto.datasciencecentral.com/cronbachs-alpha-spss/</u> [Accessed 5 April 2019].

Su, C. H. & Cheng, C. H., 2013. 3D Game-Based Learning System For Improving Learning Achievement In Software Engineering Curriculum. *TOJET: The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*, 12(2), pp. 1 - 12.

Sung, H. & Hwang, G., 2013. A collaborative game-based learning approach to improving students' learning. *Computers & Education*, Volume 63, pp. 43-51.

Tan, L. J., Goh, H. L. D., Ang, P. R. & Huan, S. V., 2013. Participatory evaluation of an educational game for social skills acquisition.. *Computers & Education*, Volume 64, pp. 70-80.

Tech, S., 2019. Preschool Kids Learning Games: ABC, Numbers, Color. s.l.:s.n.

Thakur, D., 2018. *Prototyping Model in Software Engineering*. [Online] Available at: <u>http://ecomputernotes.com/software-engineering/explain-prototyping-model</u>

Trybus, J., 2015. *Game-Based Learning: What it is, Why it Works, and Where it's Going.*. [Online]

Available at: <u>https://www.newmedia.org/game-based-learning--what-it-is-why-it-works-and-where-its-going.html</u>

[Accessed 10 November 2018].

Ying, M. H. & Yang, K. T., 2013. A Game-based Learning System using the ARCS Model and Fuzzy Logic. *Academy Publisher*, pp. 2155-2162.

#### **APPENDIX A - GAME PREPARATION AND PERFORMANCE TEST**

Game Preparation and Performance Test (Administrated in the pre-tests and post-tests)



Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons)

#### **APPENDIX B - ARCS MODEL QUESTIONNAIRE**

ARCS Model Questionnaire

#### Instruction:

- 1. There are 17 statements in this questionnaire. Please think about each statement in relation to the fruit catching game that you have played and indicate how true the statements are using the scale provided after each statement. Give the answer that truly applies to you and not what you would like to be true, or what you think others want to hear.
- 2. Circle the number that best indicates your response.

#### **Scale for Your Responses**

- 1 = Strongly disagree
- 2 = Disagree
- 3 =Neither
- 4 = Agree
- 5 = Strongly agree

No						
110.		gly ree	iree	ıer	ee	gly ee
		ron sag	sag	eitl	Agr	ron Agr
		St di	Di	Z	Ą	Sti A
	Attention					
1	The themes of the learning material draw my	1	2	3	4	5
	attention.					
2	The way in which the learning materials are	1	2	3	4	5
	presented helps me focus my attention.					
3	I can concentrate on the learning activities.	1	2	3	4	5
4	The learning activities can stimulate my	1	2	3	4	5
	curiosity.					
5	The learning activities is interesting to me.	1	2	3	4	5
	Relevance					
6	I can link the content of the activities to the	1	2	3	4	5
	knowledge that I am already familiar with.					
7	The content of the activities is worth learning.	1	2	3	4	5
8	The content of the activities is linked to my daily	1	2	3	4	5
	experiences.					
9	The content of the activities motivates me to put	1	2	3	4	5
	more effort in the activities.					
	Confidence					
10	The progressing method of learning activities	1	2	3	4	5
	meets my expectations.					
11	I can control my progress in the learning	1	2	3	4	5
	activities.					
12	I am confident that I can accomplish all the	1	2	3	4	5
	learning activities.					
13	I am confident that I can apply what I learn from	1	2	3	4	5
	the learning activities to my daily life.					
	Satisfaction					
14	I enjoy the learning activities.	1	2	3	4	5
15	I am satisfied with my learning achievement in	1	2	3	4	5
	the learning activities.					
16	The content of the activities is worth my time	1	2	3	4	5
	and effort.					
17	Completing the activities gives me a satisfying	1	2	3	4	5
	feeling of accomplishment.					

# GAME-BASED LEARNING APPROACH FOR LEARNING

# ntroduction

Learning is always a painful process for certain people. What if there is a way to make learning fun? Game-based learning indicates the idea of using video games as education tools. A game which brings fun and enjoyment and at the same time assisting the players in education and learning is proposed in this project.

# Objectives

 To compensate the lack of interactivity in traditional teaching method.

 To develop a game with appropriate difficulty.

 To develop a collection module to track learner activity in the game.



# Conclusion

A game with game-based learning with well design in gameplay and difficulty can be utilized in teaching where appropriate especially incorporating it into traditional instructional teaching to bring an enjoyable and captivating experience for students.

Tan Huei Lie Supervisor: Lim Ean Heng

Bachelor of Computer Science (Hons) Faculty of Information and Communication Technology



### FYP2

ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT						
1 Simila	0% ARITY INDEX	8%	3% PUBLICATIONS	6% STUDENT	PAPERS		
PRIMAR	RY SOURCES						
1	Submitte Student Paper	ed to South Bank	University		1%		
2	www.nfe	r.ac.uk •			1%		
3	www.mu	zzylane.com			1%		
4	Wilfried Akkerma flow in co Compute Publication	Admiraal, Jantin In, Geert ten Da ollaborative gam ers in Human Be	a Huizenga, S m. "The conce le-based learn havior, 2011	anne pt of ing",	<1%		
5	Serdar Aslan, Osman Balci. "GAMED: digital educational game development methodology", SIMULATION, 2015 Publication						
6	www.just	answer.com			<1%		
7	Submitte Student Pape	ed to University of	of Nottingham		<1%		

#### Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

Form Title : Supervisor's Comments on Originality Report Generated by Turnitin for Submission of Final Year Project Report (for Undergraduate Programmes) Form Number: FM-IAD-005

Rev No.: 0 Effective Date: 01/10/2013 Page No.: 10f 1



# FACULTY OF INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGY

Full Name(s) of Candidate(s)	Tan Huei Lie
ID Number(s)	15ACB01982
Programme / Course	Bachelor of Computer Science(Hons)
Title of Final Year Project	Game-Based Learning Approach For Learning

Similarity	Supervisor's Comments (Compulsory if parameters of originality exceeds the limits approved by UTAR)			
Overall similarity index: %				
Similarity by sourceInternet Sources:%Publications:%Student Papers:%				
Number of individual sources listed of more than 3% similarity:				
Parameters of originality required and limits approved by UTAR are as Follows: <ul> <li>(i) Overall similarity index is 20% and below, and</li> <li>(ii) Matching of individual sources listed must be less than 3% each, and</li> <li>(iii) Matching texts in continuous block must not exceed 8 words</li> </ul>				

Note: Parameters (i) - (ii) shall exclude quotes, bibliography and text matches which are less than 8 words.

Note Supervisor/Candidate(s) is/are required to provide softcopy of full set of the originality report to Faculty/Institute

Based on the above results, I hereby declare that I am satisfied with the originality of the Final Year Project Report submitted by my student(s) as named above.

Signature of Supervisor

Signature of Co-Supervisor

Name:\_\_\_\_\_

Name:	

Date:

Date:

# UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

# FACULTY OF INFORMATION & COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGY (KAMPAR CAMPUS)

#### **CHECKLIST FOR FYP2 THESIS SUBMISSION**

Student Id	15ACB01982
Student Name	Tan Huei Lie
Supervisor Name	Mr. Lim Ean Heng

TICK (√)	DOCUMENT ITEMS
	Your report must include all the items below. Put a tick on the left column after you have
	checked your report with respect to the corresponding item.
	Front Cover
	Signed Report Status Declaration Form
	Title Page
	Signed form of the Declaration of Originality
	Acknowledgement
	Abstract
	Table of Contents
	List of Figures (if applicable)
	List of Tables (if applicable)
	List of Symbols (if applicable)
	List of Abbreviations (if applicable)
	Chapters / Content
	Bibliography (or References)
	All references in bibliography are cited in the thesis, especially in the chapter of literature
	review
	Appendices (if applicable)
	Poster
	Signed Turnitin Report (Plagiarism Check Result - Form Number: FM-IAD-005)

\*Include this form (checklist) in the thesis (Bind together as the last page)

I, the author, have checked and confirmed all	Supervisor verification. Report with
the items listed in the table are included in	incorrect format can get 5 mark (1 grade)
my report.	reduction.
(Signature of Student)	(Signature of Supervisor)
Date:	Date: